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MR. GASKALLA: Well, good afternoon.
If | can have everyone's attention.

It'safew minutes after 1:00 and this
administrative hearing was scheduled to
start at 1:00, so | prefer to go ahead and
get started as close to on schedule as we
can.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Why don't you

use themic.

MR. GASKALLA: I'm sorry.

For those of you that don't know me, my
nameis Richard Gaskalla. I'm the Director
of the Division of Plant Industry whichis
the Plant Protection Branch of the Florida
Department of Agriculture and Consumer
Services. More importantly, I'mthe
Department's designated representative here
today to oversee this administrative hearing
on the proposed rule amendments to Rule
Chapter 5B-58.001 citrus canker.

This hearing was advertised in the
Florida Administrative Weekly and local
newspapers as required.

The purpose of this hearing as stated
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in Chapter 120 of the Florida Statuteisto
allow for the presentation of evidence and
argument on the issues under consideration
here today, that being the rule amendments
to the citrus canker rule.
If you have not already filled out a
card and wish to speak, | would ask you to
step out and do so so we will have some
indication of your desire to speak at
today's hearing. We'll take theindividuals
that wish to speak in the order that we
received them here, and thishearing is
scheduled to run from 1:00 till 5:00.

Just looking at who we have present
here today, | don't see any real need to
restrict anybody to a specific amount of
time, although | would ask that you try to
keep your comments as succinct and to the
point as possible and to therule
amendments, and if there's comments that
have already been made and they're entered
into the record, you can say them again, but
oncethey're in there, you know, we will be
responding to them, so you can take that

into consideration aswell.
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Asyou camein | hope that you picked
up acopy of the proposed rule amendments.
If not, there are copies outside the door
that are available.

Again, for therecord I'll read the
proposed amendments that we're here to
discuss heretoday. It's Rule 5B-58.001,
citrus canker eradication.

Thefirst changeisin the definition

section, the Risk Assessment Group --

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That micisnot
working.

MR. CONOVER: Yes itis.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Themic's not
working.

MR. CONOVER: Yes itis.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: | don't hear
you.

MR. CONOVER: Move up.

MR. GASKALLA: Well seeif wecan
adjust the volume.

Testing, one, two, three. Testing,
one, two, three.

Better? Worse?

I'll do my best to speak up. Well, not
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too much.

Again, the proposed rule amendments
within 5B-58.001 start in the definition
section whichis(1). We're deleting the
referencein (e) to the Risk Assessment
Group. We'realso deleting definition (h),
exposed.

Going down to (5), instead of control
procedures we're changing that to read

removal procedures and adding a subsection
that reads: Theremoval of citrustreesfor
the purpose of eradicating, controlling and
preventing the dissemination of citrus
canker in this state, the Department shall
remove and destroy all citrustrees which
areinfected or are located within nineteen
hundred feet of infected citrustree.

Following that the Risk Assessment
section is deleted along with the Risk
Assessment Group definition.

Following that in (B), Immediate Final
Orders, the Immediate Final Orders are being
incorporated in therule by reference
indicating that they will be delivered by

certified mail or attached to a conspicuous
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place on the property. The Immediate Final
Order shall contain three specific pieces of
information, the physical location of the
infected tree which has necessitated the
destruction of the property owner's trees,
the diagnostic reports which resulted in the
determination that the infected treeis,
indeed, infected with citrus canker, and the
distance between theinfected citrustree
and the property owner's citrustrees.

That completes the recommended
amendmentsto therule.

Arethere any questions before we
proceed with testimony?

Y es, maam.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Werethere
additional paragraphsthat followed the
Immediate Final Ordersin the previous rule?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes. If youll look it
says (6) through (16) no change, so that
would be the text and those sections would
be just asthey are now. We're not
proposing any changes.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thosearethe

ones that included an appeal process? Did
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thoseinclude -- Did (6) through (16)
include an appeal process to the Immediate
Final Orders?

MR. GASKALLA: Well, that would be
incorporated within the Immediate Final
Order. (6) through (16) would be sections
of theruleitself.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thereisdtill
an appeal processin the Immediate Final

Order?
MR. GASKALLA: Yes.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thank you.
MR. GASKALLA: Any other questions?
Okay, our first presenter will be Steve
Wolfman.
MR. WOLFMAN: Where do you want me?
MR. GASKALLA: You can either sit or
stand.
MR. WOLFMAN: | don't think | need a
microphone.
I've been to about three of these
meetings --
MR. GASKALLA: Excuse me, Mr. Wolfman.
MR. WOLFMAN: I'msorry. Steve

Wolfman.
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MR. GASKALLA: | apologize. If you can
state your name for the record, and remember
that we do have a court reporter, and try
not to speak asfast as| do.

MR. WOLFMAN: Okay.

Steve Wolfman, Plantation, Florida

Thisisabout the third public meeting
I've attended, and | find that it appearsto
methat it's for show only and public input

is not specifically addressed in any manner
because, in fact, thisyoung lady, the
transcriber came up to me and remembered me
and asked if | had any paperwork for her to
haveto record and | said, no, I've

submitted the same paperwork twice, and |
can tell you that none of that datathat |
submitted has ever been looked at nor
addressed, and the data contained the
State's paper that | was ableto receive
showing that they took down our lemon tree
six hundred and twenty-eight feet from my
homein Plantation, and | submitted data
showing that during that period from the
time they discovered the treeto thetime

they removed it that was six months, and to
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the date present, okay, that there was no
evidence of citrus canker in any of my seven
trees nor was there any evidence of citrus
canker in the whole nineteen hundred foot
area, and | had about a hundred inches of
water, and that theoretically is the method
of transmission as so stated by Doctor
Gottwald.
| just saw a presentation, aslide
presentation on November 5th at the Rare
Fruit and Vegetable Council of someone who
came back from Thailand, and they showed
slides that citrus canker isliving well
there, and they spray weekly with copper and
they're happy with the results and they're
not removing trees but they're washing the
fruit and eating the fruit happily.
We have, in fact, environmentally
better productsto use here, but it appears
that the State doesn't want to address that.
We have environmentally safe products that
can kill citrus canker on contact and will
systemically within the leaf kill any
bacteriathat might be harboring in aleaf,

but we don't want to address that.
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Doctor Dixon in the presentation of
Doctor Gottwald'sinvestigation | saw in
Miami provided no proof whatsoever of the
method of transmission of citrus canker. He
was asked that question directly by someone,
and Doctor Dixon couldn't answer it.

How did it recently appear in Martin
and DeSoto County if it goes on wind and
rain?

And it so happensif you do any
research, that they discovered canker in '95
in Miami near the airport and they suspected
that that canker appeared in 1992. That
would coincidentally coincide with the
appearance of areally bad hurricane season
including Andrew and it's possible that, you
know, the only way we can eliminate citrus
canker in Floridaisto eliminate every
citrus tree within the State of Florida,
because it's possible that canker can appear
here as aresult of flying on the particles
that leave Africa, because we know that
there are African locusts in the Islands
already and some wild orchids are growing

there from Africa. How did they get there?
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So you can't eradicate citrus canker in
Florida unless you eradicate every tree from
Key West to the Georgia border.

No one mentions a Citrus Tristezawhich
isactually killing citrustrees, andit'sa
viruskilling citrustreesin our groves at
avery remarkably high rate with no recourse
becauseit isin the sour rootstock.

Citrus Tristezais not mentioned by
anybody, neither isthe State of Florida
mentioning the fact that the Brazilian
interests own over forty percent of our
juicing in Floridatoday, and | have a
feeling there are other interests that are
behind this whole citrus eradication
program.

And no one has ever addressed, and I've
been trying to get thisinformation from the
State and can't get it, they use Florida
Citrus Mutual in order to say that this
industry is an eight and a half to nine
billion dollar industry, and the only
figures| have include a hundred and sixty
thousand from Florida Citrus Mutual, a

hundred and sixty thousand equivalent jobs.
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Now, I'm acollege graduate. |
wouldn't say I'm the smartest guy in the
world, but | don't know what an equivalent
jobis. I've never seen the definition of
an equivalent job, but if you extrapolate
that, those equivalent jobs have avalue of
approximately sixty thousand dollars each.
The mean salary in Florida, the meaning as
published this week was around thirty
thousand dollars.
So what I'm contending is that the
State of Floridain collusion with Florida
Citrus Mutual isbuilding this case in order
tojustify this program, and | conclude with
what I've concluded before. Thisisnot a
citrus eradication program, thisisacitrus
tree eradication program, and | haven't seen
any evidence to the contrary.
Thank you.
MR. GASKALLA: Thank you, Mr. Wolfman.
Arlene Meyer.
MS. MEYER: I'm Arlene Meyer, and I'm
quoting an article that was in the paper
August 9th. It says, "Canker spray almost

approved,” and it says the product was Magna
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Bon Eradicator. So | would like to know if
it was ever approved so that you can spray
the healthy trees and forget about
destroying them?

MR. GASKALLA: Canyou repeat the name
of that product.

MS. MEYER: It'scaled Magna,
M-a-g-n-a, Bon, B-0-n and Eradicator, and it
saysit'svery reasonable and it stays on

the waxy leaf for up to six weeks, and it
saysthe Environmental Protection Agency,
they should haveitslabel within the next
few weeks, so I'm asking whether that
happened.

MR. GASKALLA: I'll check on that
product, maiam, but I'm not familiar with
it, but I will check on it and giveyou a
response.

MS. MEYER: Okay. Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: Marion Henderson.

MS. HENDERSON: Okay, Mr. Gaskalla, was

every effort madeto review all of the
scientific data before you decided to come
up with this - propose this nineteen hundred

foot rule?
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For example, within the residential
areathroughout Florida, we have plants that
are part of the Rutecaeu family, but within
that there's something called the Murraya,
M-u-r-r-a-y-a. Now, that's very commonin
Florida, and I've been reliably informed
that in Japan that is a host for Xanthomonas
Asian strain, and | waswondering if that
was addressed by Doctor Gottwald in his

study.

Did Doctor Gottwald do aprotein
analysis on non citrus host, members of the
Rutecaeu family and in particular the
Murraya, M-u-r-r-a-y-agroup?

MR. GASKALLA: Marion -- Excuse me.
Miss Henderson, | would prefer that you just
read these questionsinto the record and
then we'll respond back in writing.

MS. HENDERSON: Oh, wonderful. Okay.

Did Doctor Gottwald take into account
the average rainfall in the State of Florida
over the past thirty-nineyears? Itis
approximately fifty-three inches.

Now, that's very marginal for the very

existence of Xanthomonas. The bacteria

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

15

requiresarainfall of at least fifty inches
of rain, and as you might know, and I'm sure
Doctor Gottwald must have considered this,
in someyearsin Floridaour rainfall is
barely over twenty inches, whereasin other
yearsit'sover ahundred and twenty inches.
So Floridais very marginal for the very
existence of Xanthomonas. Nevertheless,
Xanthomonasisall over this state, and |
was wondering, did Doctor Gottwald address
the issue of genetic drift and/or more
specifically the natural rate of mutation?

For example, | noticed in some of the
literature on the citrus canker eradication
program we have talked about the Miami
Springs strain, the Manatee strain, the
Wellington strain, and they've even proposed
the Coral Springs strain, and it does seem
that there is some genetic differences among
these various bacteria.

Now, I've been told that some of the
factors contributing to genetic differences
might be ultraviolet light.

Now, herein the sunshine state we have

an abundance of ultraviolet light that's
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sunshine.
Another factor might be nutrition, and
| waswondering, and | don't have the answer
to this but I'm sure that Doctor Gottwald
must have addressed it somewhere but |
haven't seenit: What if you had a
Xanthomonas campestris pv poaor a
Xanthomonas campestris pv Hibiscus and that
bacteriawere relocated onto a citrus host?
After three to four months what would you
find? What would be the genetic print at
that point? | don't know.

Now, speaking of doing DNA analysis, |
haven't yet seen where Doctor Gottwald did a
DNA or serological test on the focal trees
herein theresidential tree areaor on the
outlying "infected trees." Were those lab
tests done, and if so, where arethe
results?

Also and back to my earlier point, |
don't want to be repetitious here, but
within that areain the urban areawhere
Doctor Gottwald did histest, did he do any
protein analysis? That would be the

chemical stressanalysis. Which one of his
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colleaguesthereat the U.S.D.A. -- The U.S.
Horticulture Research Service of Fort Pierce
doesthat kind of analysis, as you probably
well know.
| haven't seenit. Isit up onyour
website?
MR. GASKALLA: I'mnot sure. I'll
check, and like | said, we'll respond to
each of these pointsin writing.
MS. HENDERSON: Wonderful. Okay.
All right, | think that's about it for
the moment.
Thank you.
MR. GASKALLA: Thank you.
Mr. Andrew Meyer.
MR. MEYERS: First timefor everything.
Mr. Gaskalla, it's Andrew Meyerswith
an S, not to be confused with Craig Meyer
without an S.
MR. GASKALLA: | stand corrected.
MR. MEYERS: Thank you, Sir.
Can you guys hear me okay if | don't
usethis?
Okay. Thank you.

Mr. Gaskalla, as we discussed when |
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first came into the room, you guys do not
have any copies of the IFO forms here which
are being incorporated into your rule.
Since they were not available at the earlier
workshops, | actually on November 6th did a
public records request which was faxed to
you and copied to David Ashburn and
Mr. Budney, your attorney.
Mr. Budney isin attendance.
| asked you this morning, by the way,
for the record in the public records
request, | said please either mail or fax
them to me or deliver them to mein person
at the scheduled public hearing.
| have not received them. | asked you
for acopy of them. Y ou told methat you
prefer for your attorneysto deal with me.
| asked Mr. Budney for a copy of them, and |
want to know if they are available for meto
present argument and evidence?
MR. BUDNEY: TheIFO form has been
requested and it's being faxed to an office
herein thisbuilding and has not yet

arrived.

MR. GASKALLA: David, do you have those
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copies?

MR. MEYERS: Why don't | proceed and --

MR. BUDNEY: Mr. Meyers, hereisthe
copy provided by the Department at this
point in time produced to you at the hearing
pursuant to your public records request.

MR. MEYERS: Thank you.

I'd liketo right at the end of the
hearing to comment on these so | havea
chance to review them.

Mr. Gaskalla, you say in your draft of
rule under purpose and effect that the
proposed rule will prevent devastation of
the eight billion dollar citrusindustry and
dooryard citrus, and you've already had a
gentleman who questioned those numbers, as |
think most of usin the room probably do.

Can you explain how you get to the
eight billion dollar figure.

MR. GASKALLA: Yes, | can, and we will
do that in writing at the conclusion of this
proceeding.

MR. MEYERS:. Mr. Gaskalla, how do you
expect me and the other people that took

time out in the middle of their day to come
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here to present argument and evidence on
thisruleif we don't understand the rule?

MR. GASKALLA: Well, again, wewill
provide answersto all the questions and
wel'll post that information on our Internet
site, and if anyone will give me aname and
address, we'll provide an explanation to
them in writing personally.

MR. MEYERS: And oncewe receive that
clarification from the Department, will we
again have an opportunity to provide
argument and evidence regarding your
proposed rule?

MR. GASKALLA: That will depend upon
the provisions of Chapter 120.

MR. MEYERS:. Soit'syour position
today that you're not prepared to comment on
anything in your ruleto clarify things that
we may deem necessary to present argument
and evidence?

MR. GASKALLA: Inaccordance with
Chapter 120, the purpose of thishearing is
to take evidence and argument, not
necessarily to respond at this proceeding.

MR. MEYERS: Thank you. | think that's
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very clear.

Do you know what portion of the eight
billion dollar citrusindustry isat risk if
canker continues to spread throughout the
state?

MR. GASKALLA: Proceed.

The question has been entered into the
record.

MR. MEYERS: I'mjust asking if you

know.

Do you know?

MR. GASKALLA: That will take some
research.

MR. MEYERS: Shouldn't that research
have been done before you proposed cutting
all of our trees within nineteen hundred
feet?

MR. BUDNEY: Let mejustinterject
Mr. Meyers.

I think your gquestion is out of line.

Thisisapublic hearing, it'snot a
workshop. Asinany public hearing it's
your responsibility to come and produce
whatever evidence you have of what you think

isrelevant to therule.
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Wewill - the Department will listen to
that evidence, consider it and take the
actions deemed appropriate, and it is--
Excuse me. That'sthe procedure.

The rules do not require nor do they
anticipate responding to questions such as
those that are being posed here, so | would
object to the procedure as a point of order
and ask you to proceed in accordance with

the proper procedure under a public hearing.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: This
announcement said it's aworkshop.

MR. BUDNEY:: Just for the record, this
has been published pursuant to applicable
law as apublic hearing and that is the
function.

There have aready been workshops
conducted in Fort Lauderdale, Broward --
Fort Lauderdale, Broward County, in Palm
Beach County and Miami-Dade County.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thissays
workshop right here.

MR. BUDNEY': If you'rereferring to the
newspaper ad, that's correct.

I'm talking about the publication in
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Florida Administrative --

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: I'mtaking
about why we're here. We're herefor a
workshop.

MR. BUDNEY: | understand.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Then sit down.

MR. BUDNEY: Excuseme, but,

Mr. Meyers, proceed, please, on that basis.

MR. MEYERS: Mr. Budney, your comment

will be considered and we'll respond to it
in writing after the hearing.

Ma'am, I'd like to introduce thisinto
the record as whatever numbered exhibit it
needs to be.

Thisisacopy of anewspaper
advertisement --

MR. GASKALLA: Mr. Meyers, if youwould
back off alittle bit from the court
reporter, | would appreciateit. | mean,
there's no need to intimidate her.

MR. MEYERS: I'm handing her a copy of
something, sir.

MR. GASKALLA: You need to hand that to
me, not to her.

MR. MEYERS: | apologize, but your
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dramatics have been noted.

Do you know what percentage of dooryard
citrus trees the Department expects will
remain standing in Broward and Miami-Dade
County after the rule takes effect?

Hearing no answer, of course you don't
know.

And if you don't know the answer to
that, how do you know your rule will prevent

devastation of dooryard citrusinstead of
being the cause of such devastation?

Y ou don't know the answer to that
either.

In your rule you mention theterm
effective eradication. Now, |'ve asked for
along time what that term means. 1'm not
going to ask you can you answer, but will
you answer and tell me what that term
effective eradication means?

MR. GASKALLA: Asprevioudy indicated,
yes, wewill answer al your questionsin
writing.

MR. MEYERS: | cannot comment and
provide argument and evidence on thisrule

unless | know what effective eradication
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means.

If you refuse to answer me, | want you
to understand that that isamaterial non
compliance with rulemaking procedures.
That's how | consider it.

MR. BUDNEY: You may consider it that
way, Mr. Meyers. We disagree with your
view.

If you had these questions at the prior
workshops which you have attended, as have
many of the other peoplein thisroom, you
could have raised those questions then and
they would have been answered --

MR. ZOPPI: You'reout of order here.
Mr. Meyers has the floor.

If you're part of this hearing you
should be up there next to Mr. Gaskalla
instead of interrupting Mr. Meyers and
interjecting your own personal views.

MR. BUDNEY: Mr. Meyersisthe attorney
for Broward County. He's herein that
capacity.

MR. ZOPPI: Mr. Meyers has the floor
right now.

MR. BUDNEY: I'm here as the attorney
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for the Department, and I'll make that
position clear.

MR. MEYERS: Richard, Thank you.

MR. BUDNEY: Excuseme. | just wantto
make the position clear, you've been asking
questions and I'm responding on behalf of
the Department.

Y ou'vetaken aposition, Mr. Meyers,
regarding the legal effect of this

proceeding, and | want to respond to you and
make the Department's position known with
respect to that, and | am telling you we
disagree with your position, that had you

had these questions they should have and
could have been raised at earlier workshops
and then the questions would have been
answered and you would have beenin a
position to present the evidence as
anticipated under the --

MR. MEYERS: Mr. Budney, | was making a
statement that as a matter of fact, that as
amatter of fact not as a matter of legal
argument | cannot adequately present
argument and evidenceif | do not understand

what the rule means, and | went to college
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also asthat gentleman did. 1'm not the
smartest guy in the world but I'm pretty
smart, and if | don't understand thisrule,
then there are alot of people who don't
understand thisrule, and there are alot of
people who can't adequately comment on this
ruleif they don't understand what it means,
and it ismy position, and | understand
yours, that is material non compliance with
rulemaking procedures.
Thank you.
Mr. Gaskalla, you stated in the
proposed rule that you had not as of October
19th received any good faith written
proposals for alternatives. Hasthe
Department since then received some good
faith proposals?
MR. GASKALLA: We have received some
proposals that are under evaluation.
MR. MEYERS: But you're not willing to
concede that they're good faith proposals?
MR. GASKALLA: They were submitted as
good faith proposals.
MR. MEYERS: Interesting use of words.

Will the Department be responding to
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them?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. MEYERS: Canyou explain why you're
deleting the Risk Assessment process and
disbanding the Risk Assessment Group?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. MEYERS: Will you explain that for
us so we can adequately argue and present
evidence regarding thisrule?

MR. GASKALLA: Inwriting, yes, we
will.

MR. MEYERS: Subsequent to the hearing?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. MEYERS: How about the deletion of
the term exposed? Same thing?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. MEYERS:. Canyoutel uswhyin
your proposed rule uninfected trees would be
removed in summary fashion pursuant to
IFO's?

MR. GASKALLA: WEell respond to that,
yes.

MR. MEYERS: Okay. Wdll, let metell
you as a matter of evidence that we don't

think that's necessary. Peoplewho own
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citrus trees should be given areasonable
period of time to challenge your decisions
and should be able to challenge them without
spending two hundred and fifty dollars of
their own. That's something that we've said
to the Department a number of times,
probably most of the peoplein thisroom
have either said it or felt it, and that's
something that the Department really needs
to fix before thisthing goesto final rule.

Can you explain why creating host free
buffer areas will not work here?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. MEYERS: And will you be explaining
that in writing?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. MEYERS: Okay.

So let me just understand since you're
going to be explaining thisin writing, are
there still things you need to consider and
that's why you need moretimetodoitin
writing, or do you already have all the
answers and you just want to delay giving
them to us?

MR. GASKALLA: Well, we want to see
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what kind of information was presented here
today.

MR. MEYERS: So at the end of the day
today you're not going to be through with
your deliberations?

MR. GASKALLA: Wewill takeall that
information and respond in writing.

MR. MEYERS: Well, let mejust tell you
asamatter of evidence that we believe that

host free buffer areas would work. We
believe that if your nineteen hundred foot
radius has any merit at all, creating
sufficiently wide buffer areas would permit
you to be much more conservative in your
destruction of uninfected treesin our
counties.

The Department previously used aone
acre one hundred twenty-five foot cutting
radiusinstead of doubling it or quadrupling
it or making it ten timeslarger or even a
hundred timeslarger. The Department now
wantsto formalize its two hundred sixty
acre cutting radiusinto rule.

Can you explain why asmaller cutting

radius would not work and how the Department
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knowsthat if it has not tried it using
various smaller radii?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes, well respond to
that.

MR. MEYERS: I'd like the opportunity
to present evidence and arguments regarding
that point.

Can you please respond to it now.

MR. GASKALLA: No.

MR. MEYERS: | consider that to bea
material non compliance with rulemaking
procedures.

Can you explain the significance of the
ninety-five percent capture number you and
your commercial citrus friends found so
magical when you decided to use the nineteen
hundred foot radius afew years ago.

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. MEYERS: | know you're not going to
explainit, so let mejust tell you for the
record, we think that number's completely
arbitrary, it's not based on sound science
and resultsin the unnecessary destruction
of citrustrees.

By the way, do you have copies of the
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transcripts from the West Palm Beach and
Dade workshops?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. MEYERS: Arethey onthe website?

MR. GASKALLA: TheWest Palm Beach
transcript has been posted and Dade County
has not because it contained humerous errors
that needed to be corrected.

MR. MEY ERS: When will that be posted?

Do you know?

MR. GASKALLA: Probably by Monday.

MR. MEYERS: Thank you.

Y ou mention in the proposed rule that
the citrusindustry would have to pay three
hundred forty million dollars per year if
citrus canker spread across the state.

I have two questions. First, hasthe
Department done its own analysis, or isit
merely accepted the analysis performed by
the commercial citrusindustry?

MR. GASKALLA: WEll respond to that.

MR. MEYERS: That'sa pretty short one.

Y ou can certainly respond to that one
verbally.

MR. GASKALLA: Proceed.
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MR. MEYERS: Thisismy second
question, and what alot of usare thinking
herein theroom if | had to guess --

MS. RUMSEY: Why are we here?

MR. MEYERS: I'm sorry?

MS. RUMSEY: Why arewe here? We're
not hearing anything, only questions.

We want answers.

MR. MEYERS: Maam, inall fairness,

we'll get back to you on that.

Mr. Gaskalla, why should our tax
dollars and our valued property be taken to
subsidize the growers?

MR. GASKALLA: Proceed.

It'sin the record.

MR. MEYERS: I'djust liketo state for
the record that we had previously raised
that the IFO forms that you're using are
confusing to individuals. Weraised in
writing when we challenged your emergency
rule specific reasons why.

| haven't had a chance to review these
things carefully asthey were just handed to
me, but we would state again that the

Department needs to take alook at its IFO
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forms and the prior problems that we
previously stated to you and revise these
forms before they're ever used.

You and Mr. Meyer always say that any
delaysin your ability to destroy trees
increases canker spread. If that'strue
given that the Department obviously didn't
intend to make a single change to therules,
why did your Department spend months on

workshops?

MR. GASKALLA: Proceed.

MR. MEYERS: Y ou know, at the last
meeting you answered that question for me.
Y ou said that we requested the workshops.
Infact, your attorney sent me aletter
saying that we requested them and that's why
you noticed them, and we requested a lot of
things. Most of them are substantive
changesto therule. None of that was
changed, but the one request we made that
serves to waste time and increase the risk
of canker spread, that's the one you
accepted.

I'll tell you, there are people who

believe, including peoplein thisroom, that
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the Department isintentionally mismanaging
this program since that would increase the
number of treesit could remove, and when
your Department can't answer simple
questionsto simplethings, you give
credence to those types of claims.

MR. GASKALLA: We can answer al your
questions, and we will do soin detail in
writing.

MR. MEYERS: You'rejust refusing to do
SO NOW.

MR. GASKALLA: Correct.

MR. MEYERS: Let me conclude by making
afew summary points that we hope to
establish during the upcoming hearing.

Thereisno evidence that eradicating
citrus canker is necessary to protect the
commercial citrusindustry. Thereisno
evidence the Department can successfully
eradicate citrus canker. We know of no
sound basisin science or policy for your
nineteen hundred foot radius. If thereis,
you should have disclosed it years ago to
save alot of public money and alot of

private trees.
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Y our elimination of the Risk Assessment
process shows that you couldn't care less
about preserving uninfected residential
citrustrees.

Y our use of IFO's to remove uninfected
treesis unlawful and unnecessary and
represents the type of government bullying
that all Americansresent.

Y our Department hasignored every
reasonabl e alternative that has been
proposed, not because they lack merit but
because they were proposed by residents and
not by your commercial citrusfriends.

No one in thisroom wants to see the
commercial citrusindustry unnecessarily
harmed, but the importance of the commercial
citrusindustry does not justify your
Department's willful or reckless violations
of Floridalaw and our constitutional
rights.

Y our gross mismanagement in this
program and your decision to conduct your
canker experimentsin our backyard created
this problem, and now you want us to pay the

pricetofix it.
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Please forgive usif we don't come
along willingly.

Thank you, Mr. Gaskalla. | look
forward to getting your response.

MR. GASKALLA: Saly Rumsey.

MS. RUMSEY: My nameis Sally Rumsey.
I'm ahomeowner.

| didn't know all of thiswas going to
goon.

All | wanted to know was why our
healthy trees are being cut down.

| have squirrelsin my backyard and my
dog loves to chase them from treeto tree.
Birdsfly intheair. Arethey the cause of
thiscanker? | don't know. | just want to
find out what's causing it and why you're
cutting down my healthy trees.

MR. GASKALLA: Very good. Wewill
respond to that question in writing in
detail.

MS. RUMSEY: Haveyou got my address?

MR. GASKALLA: If youwill leaveit
with us before you leave here today.

MS. RUMSEY: I'll put it right on the

tape here.
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MR. GASKALLA: Thank you.

MS. RUMSEY: 431 Southeast 4th Street,
Pompano Beach, Florida 330 -- Wait. 33060.

| come from Canada, I'm down here seven
months of the year, and thisisthefirst
time I've attended one of these workshops.

| thought it was aworkshop because it
said aworkshop in the paper, so I'm hoping
| find out some answers, please.

MR. GASKALLA: | promisewewill give
you some.

MS. RUMSEY: Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: Richard Zoppi.

MR. ZOPPI: My nameis Richard Zoppi
from Boca Raton, Palm Beach County.

I've been to all but one workshop
meeting, and | have afew questionsthat |
would like answered.

First of al, | have some comments.

One comment isthat, Mr. Budney, is
that whether thisis a hearing or whether
thisisaworkshop, it's being conducted by
Mr. Gaskalla, and there are points of order
that are to be followed, not interrupt the

speaker or take over thefloor like you did
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with Mr. Meyers several times.

Mr. Gaskallais conducting the meeting,
and if you are part of that overview and
control, then you should be sitting right up
there asthe D.O.A. attorney.

Thisisnot acourtroom. Thisis
America, and | think the D.O.A. hasavery
hard time understanding that, that thisis
America

I'll get to that.

Mr. Gaskalla, | wish you would bring
back Mr. Fagan, one of your three main
propagandists for the D.O.A., Liz Compton,
Richard Miranda and Mark Fagan, because my
guestionisthis, and I'd like an answer
immediately, isto al your inspectors that
go and trespass from property to property in
Dade, in Broward and in Palm Beach County,
as they trespass from property to property
they do not decontaminate themselves. They
are the primary spread and reason of the
spread of the canker.

Have you done a study of the groves
likein Martin County where the canker was

recently found and it was explained in the
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newspapers that the same grower did not

follow decontamination procedures and has a

grovein Southwest Florida and that their

workers were traveling back and forth and

not decontaminating? Do you know if your

inspectorswerein that areain Martin

County prior to the discovery? Do you keep

arecord of where your inspectorsinspect?
MR. GASKALLA: Yes, we can respond to

that question.

MR. ZOPPI: And so therefore, isn't
that a possibility, a possibility that they
infected the -- Glad to see you, Mr. Fagan.
That your inspectors spread this canker in
Martin County? Isthat afair statement, a
probability?

MR. GASKALLA: We can respond to that
question, but the short answer isit's not
likely.

MR. ZOPPI: Okay, can | address
Mr. Fagan?

MR. GASKALLA: Isitinreferenceto
the reason we're here today to discuss these
rule amendments?

MR. ZOPPI: Everythingisin reference
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that we're heretoday. Thisisapublic
meeting and everything | have to say and the
people haveto say isin reference to this
false emergency declaration and citrus
canker eradication program, everythingisin
reference to that, yes.

And my question is, Mr. Fagan, do you
know that your inspectors as they trespass
from property to property in the residential

areas of Dade, Palm Beach and Broward
Counties do not disinfect - do not
decontaminate themselves? Areyou aware of
this?

MR. GASKALLA: There'sno need to
respond. We'll respond to that question.
It'sin the record.

MR. ZOPPI: When will you respond to
that question?

I know you've told many people here
that you --

MR. GASKALLA: Asquickly aspossible.

MR. ZOPPI: Well, what does that mean,
quickly as possible?

MR. GASKALLA: Within aweek.

MR. ZOPPI: Within aweek. Okay.
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To all of our questions you'll respond
within aweek to everyone's questionsin
writing?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: On thelnternet?

MR. GASKALLA: If it would be
preferable we can post those on the Internet
aswell. No one has any objection to that.

MR. ZOPPI: We have no objection, and |

will hold you to that week of response time.

MR. GASKALLA: That will befine.

MR. ZOPPI: Becauseinthe past it has
not been true. We've been lied to, the
people. We, the people of Florida have been
lied to repeatedly by Charlie Bronson and
Craig Meyer.

I remember back in May with Charlie
Bronson when he was appointed to the Office
of Commissioner of D.O.A. that he was going
to give the hundred dollar per second tree
to the people. That never occurred, and
there was several questions posed by people
at that meeting in Miramar in May that he
has still to return.

We're waiting almost ayear and a half,
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two years for Gottwald's scientific study
supposedly justifying this eradication
program that it's all falsely built on.
Another point | want to make isthat
the D.O.A. and the citrusindustry together
in collusion, and | said to you beforeiit
all stemsfrom Bob Crawford who is now the
director of the citrusindustry, and that
smacks of quid pro quo. Everybody knowsit,
and justiceis still coming. Grinding slow,
but it's coming.

Isthere adifference of the treatment
and the tools that are used with Central and
North Florida by the growers and the D.O.A.
versus South Florida?

The differenceisin Central and North
Floridathe toolsthat are used are spraying
devices. They have mobiletruck spray
equipment to spray their groves, they have
crop dusting planesto spray their groves.
That's how it'streated for canker in
Central and Northern Florida, but in South
Floridathe toolsthat are implemented are
chainsaws, chippers and stump grinder

eradication. It'sthe only thing that they
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know, eradication.
There'sthe differenceright there, and
the gall, the gall that the D.O.A. hasto
USe our taxpayers money.
And that's another big difference
between Brazil and Floridain treating with
the canker. Brazil does eradicate on a
smaller basis, but Brazil usestheir
government money, not the taxpayers money.
In Floridahereinthe good old U.S.A.
we use the taxpayers money to supplement a
private industry to vandalize, to trespass
and violate the citizens of South Florida
and all of Florida.
Thisis America, not a police state.
| asked you in Palm Beach County a
month ago, amonth and a half ago when you
had the workshop there and loaded with all
the growers, | asked you and Mr. Dixon to
resign from the D.O.A. and come and join our
side, the people'sside. | told you there's
awindow of opportunity.
| withdraw that and close that window
of opportunity for you because you're too

far gone, Mr. Gaskalla. | likeyouasa
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person but not on the job that you have.
Y ou are working for an evil department.

And speaking of Mr. Dixon --

MR. GASKALLA: Thank you for that, |
think.

MR. ZOPPI: Thank you.

Did you ever give Commissioner Bronson
my gift from Fort Lauderdal e four months
ago, five months ago?

MR. GASKALLA: | regret toinformyou
that | did not.

MR. ZOPPI: Wdll, I'm sure he got the
message because it should bein the record.

MR. GASKALLA: That's correct.

MR. ZOPPI: And the only time|'ve seen
Charlie Bronson other than in Miramar when
he had his police entourage and everybody
was wondering why does he have such abig
compliment of twenty-five, thirty policemen
there protecting him.

| understand why. Because the only
time he's been in South Floridasince May is
for afundraiser in Palm Beach County with
the vegetable and fruit growersand in

Hollywood for apolitical fundraiser, and
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that's going to be abig surprise ayear
from now come the election with Charlie
Bronson.

A couplethings| want to say isthat |
received from a Doctor Peter Harsany who
livesin Montreal, Canada, and that's
indicative that the world is watching
Florida, Mr. Gaskalla, the world iswatching
how not only this citrus canker eradication

program isworking but how the Department of
Agricultureistreating its citizens and

what abuses and consistent violations, and
I'm going to get into the Constitutionin a

few minutes, but I'm going to - I've got a

nine page |etter from Doctor Peter Harsany
who isadoctor of science of agriculture,
economics, and | want to read a coupl e of
things from him that are very pertinent to

this program.

"The economic aspects of the citrus
tree eradication program are to be
considered on their effects on homeowners
involved, the citrusindustry itself and
effects on the taxpayers at large. No

sophisticated mathematics are needed to
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judge the program's effect on homeowners
whose property has been eradicated.

The question is compensation. Actually
very little. Practically nothing has been
compensated.

The already mentioned one hundred
dollar Wal-Mart voucher offered for gardens
and not for treesto be used in one
appointed store haslittle value and creates

suspicion of patronage. Anything more which
may or may not be offered is still being
debated.

There is no bargaining between the
robbed private garden owners and the
authorities.

The members of the state government are
bargaining by themsel ves regarding how
little should be paid and how far in the
future. More complex isthe damage to the
general public, to the taxpayers. The
enormous cost of this useless program
reasoning based on plain lieisthe most
scandalous misuse of public fundsin the
history of this state.

The Agriculture Department argues that

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

eradication isthe only effective way to
savethe 8.5 billion," that's B asin
Bronson, "Dollars business of the citrus
industry in Florida, the second largest
source of tax income for the state, the well
being of the entire population.

It should be established that it's
untrue that eradication isthe only way to
control citrus canker.

Even the most bias pathol ogist employed
by the state," that could be you,

Mr. Gaskalla, "Agree that eradication cannot
stop the spread of the bacteria misleading
legislators and the general taxpayers alike.

Citrus canker isonly ablemish on the
skin of the surface of the fruit absolutely
not affecting the taste or affecting the
healthy flesh of the fruit.

Itiswrong to justify the costly and
inefficient eradication program that it
saves anine billion dollar business
essential to the Florida economy.

The entire value of the citrus
production is not nine billion dollars, only

1.1 billionin one year.
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The Agriculture Department was misled
that both the revenue and costs are part of
the economic activity representing more than
four billion dollars. Thisfigurewas
further multiplied by a 2.5 input/output
multiplier showing anine billion dollar
economic impact.

Theerror in this calculation isthat
all therevenue and cost isincluded in the

price of the crop.
Crop prices are comprised of wages,
rent value of land, buildings and
infrastructure, cost of treatments,
fertilizers, pesticides, fungicides, the
cost of financing, improvements, taxes,
advertisements and the profit of the grower.
Every factor of the economic impact is
included in the price.
The 1.1 billion dollar crop value till
does not represent the need for the program.
Ninety-six percent of the orange crop
and sixty-five percent of the grapefruit is
processed for juice and not affected by
eventual canker blemishes on the surface of

the fruit.
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The value of the fresh fruit
production, orange, grapefruit, tangelosis
ahundred and ten million dollars, about
twenty-five percent of the cost of the
eradication program, afar cry from nine
billion," asin Bronson.

"No special protection is needed for
the ninety-one percent of oranges grown for
juice production and the grapefruits grown

for the same purpose.

Talking about saving anine billion
dollar businessis afalse propaganda. No
wonder that the public is comparing this
with the Nazi propaganda methods, the entire
action invading, many times breaking into
private gardens, using police force and such
kind of activity. All thisisacostly
misleading maneuver forcing on the general
public an infective program.

Data about the cost of this public
exploitation, squandering of public fundsis
not available. The Department did not feel
the necessity to provide an account of its
spending.

About eight hundred and seventy
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thousand citrus trees were killed as of

August, 2001, but if aprogram is not

stopped and the Department continues with
its masskillings, this figure will be
considerably higher as several thousand more
trees continue to fall, no figures being
available. We can only estimate the extent

of this squandering.

For cutting the already killed eight
hundred and seventy thousand trees, the
Department had to pay ninety-eight dollars
and fifty centsfor each of the trees
cutting contractors - to the cutting
contractors. Ninety-eight dollars and fifty
cents per tree of our taxpayer money went -
that the D.O.A. paid to Asplundh and other
contractorsin the State of Floridathat we
paid out of our tax money. Now they wishto
get more, the contractors want more money.
The cost in the future will be even higher.

Enormous amounts are being paid to the
so-called inspectors, many of them
unemployed workers promoted to thisrole.
Their numbers swelled to about eleven

thousand for an extended time.
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Extra Public Defenders were hired to

protect the owners."

MR. GASKALLA: Mr. Zoppi, areyou just

reading that text into the record? Isthat
what you're doing?

MR. ZOPPI: No. I'monly reading part

of itand | have other input.

MR. GASKALLA: Okay. Proceed.

MR. ZOPPI: "The cost of disinfecting
material and uniforms for the participants
is another expense item.

The Department hired twelve hundred
telephone operators as of April, 2000 to
respond to public complaints.

It was reported by the Department that
an additional fourteen hundred telephone
operators were needed to handle inquiries
regarding this program. The cost of many
extratelephonelinesisalso to be
considered.

We do not know the Department's costs
for their in-house operation, including
bonuses for good work.

Itisalso unknown that Mr. Crawford,

the previous Commissioner, received anice
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bonusin cash on top of obtaining a
privileged highly paid job."

MR. MEYERS:. Richard, may | interject
for one second?

MR. ZOPPI: Sure.

MR. MEYERS: Everything you say | think
is absolutely important. The problem is
that we basically know that and they don't
care.

MR. GASKALLA: And | havethat letter.
It was also sent to me aswell.

MR. MEYERS: Sowhy don't you do this,
because I'd rather hear from you rather than
Doctor Harsany: Why don't you put that in
the record and present your original
argument.

MR. ZOPPI: Yes. Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: Thank you, Mr. Meyers.

MR. ZOPPI: | have acouple other
thingsthat | want to bring out into the
record in my own point of view because, you
know, | redly said it like it wasin my
notes and from Palm Beach County where the
people of Palm Beach County were snowed in

by the growers and from Central and West
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Coast Floridawith their message of how you
South Florida residents have to sacrifice
your property, your rights and your trees
for the welfare and benefit of their
occupation because the Department
consistently projects that the spread of
canker isthrough wind and rain whenitis
equally, in fact, more so spread by man, by
the inspectors and the non decontamination
processthat is not implemented that is
supposed to be implemented, is not
supervised, is not followed through. Even
the growers that are supposed to
decontaminate their groves themselves, most
of them do, but it'son avoluntary basis.
Thereisno policing or observation by the
Department of Agricultureto seethat they,
in fact, do this, and the thing that appalls
me the most, and I've said this hundreds of
timesand | must say it again, and please
put it in the record, that thisis America.
What the significance of that in your
puzzled look, Mr. Budney, isthat we have a
Constitution. We, the citizens have a

Constitution in this country. We, the

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

citizens, have aBill of Rights.
And theterrorist activity that is
being implemented by the Department of
Agriculture when they go through our
neighborhoods and terrorize the citizens and
trespass on the properties and in the manner
and the violations and the destruction of
property, that isaform of terrorism, and
on my personal list of people | don't like,
at the head of that list is Osamabin Laden
and second is Bob Crawford and third is
Charlie Bronson, and we'll throw in Craig
Meyer along with that, and | am appalled,
appalled that the D.O.A. who is agovernment
branch in ademaocratic society that welive
inistrying to take away and has repeatedly
violated our constitutional rights, and mine
personally, and | say over and over, the
State has been wrong before. I'm talking
about the State now.
I'll give you one quick example.
About eight, nine years ago, if you
remember the impact laws, that was where the
State of Floridalegally passed alaw where

they were going to charge any resident or
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citizen from forty-nine other states that
were bringing their automobile into the
state to register their car in the State of
Florida cost them if the car was purchased
in forty-nine other states other than
Florida, they were charged anywhere from
three hundred to eight hundred dollarsto
register their car, and that was called the
impact law, and then like most laws
somewhere along the line they're challenged
for their validity, and it was challenged
after three or four years and the state
collected all thismillions of dollars and
it was declared by the United States Supreme
Court to be unconstitutional and the State
of Floridawas declared discriminating
against forty-nine other states.

The State's been wrong before and the
State iswrong again because they've been
duped by the growers and the D.O.A. to pass
this IFO and declare afalse emergency, and
that is-- Y ou have to remember that every
one of our legislatorsincluding Charlie
Bronson, the Commissioner of Agriculture,

takes an oath of office and they have the
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responsibility to uphold that office, and in
Charlie Bronson's case he has the
responsibility and the duty, sworn duty with

that office to uphold the safety, welfare,

and good of the people of Florida. That's
his responsibility and that's hisjob, and

he has flagrantly violated this, he has
abandoned this because he continuesto
promote Bob Crawford's fal se declared
emergency.

And | say again, thisis America, and
the way the people, the citizens of America
have been treated and specifically in South
Floridaand mainly in the tri-county area,
Miami-Dade, Palm Beach and Broward and &l
of South Florida had their constitutional
rightsrepeatedly violated, and thisis
wrong. Thisisnot apolice state.

The world iswatching, and where do we
go from hereisin court becauseit's going
to be declared and also at the ballot box.

A year from now Charlie Bronson's running
for Commissioner of D.O.A., and he doesn't
have afriend in South Florida, and | want

to say that --
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MR. GASKALLA: Mr. Zoppi, inthe
interests of time, if you can wrap it up.
MR. ZOPPI: | surewill.
That, we, the people, are Americans.
We, the people, have aBill of Rightsand a
Constitution. We, the people of Floridaare
Americans. We haveinalienable rights.
That means - inalienable means it cannot be
changed, it cannot be taken away. You're
given this by birth. Thisisthe bedrock of
our country. These people are not going to
takeit away. We, the people of the blessed
United States say to you, the U.S. and the
state D.O.A., thereisno law, they cannot
create any law, they cannot create any
declaration, they cannot create any rule
like he's trying right here that circumvents
or supersedes the United States
Constitution.
That'sfirst, inalienable.
Thank you, and God bless America.
MR. GASKALLA: Mary Truchelut.
MS. TRUCHELUT: Yes I'mMary
Truchelut, T-r-u-c-h-e-l-u-t. | livein

Wilton Manors.
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I'll try to be brief.

Doctor Gaskalla--

MR. GASKALLA: It'sMr.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Mr.? I'm sorry.

Mr. Gaskalla, you work for the
Department of Agriculturewhichis?

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Microphone.

MS. TRUCHELUT: The Department of
Agriculture is astate agency, isthat not
correct?

MR. GASKALLA: That's correct.

MS. TRUCHELUT: And itsfunds comefrom

the taxpayers. Isthat correct?

MR. GASKALLA: Among other sources,
that's correct.

MS. TRUCHELUT: So you represent the
people.

What are the other sources, sir?

MR. GASKALLA: The United States
Department of Agriculture, industry funds.
There'savariety of funding mechanisms
within the state government.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Andthey'reall
taxpayer derived?

MR. GASKALLA: Notall.
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MS. TRUCHELUT: Sothereissome
industry money coming your way?

MR. GASKALLA: For various projects,
that's correct.

MS. TRUCHELUT: And what istheratio
of that money as opposed to the taxpayers
money?

MR. GASKALLA: | can't giveyou an
exact percentage.

The bulk of our funding istax based.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Sothebulk, if you
could make a stab at anumber? Seventy-five
percent, eighty percent, ninety percent?

MR. GASKALLA: Eighty-five percent.

MR. MEYERS: Eighty-five percent.

MS. TRUCHELUT: How much? The number
of orangesthat go in the juice?

MR. GASKALLA: It dependsonthe
program area.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Well, it seemsasif
you should be representing the people here
and not the industry, so I'd like to make
that point at the beginning.

| was at three prior hearings or

workshops, whatever you want to call them.
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Asthey're advertised, that's how they
should be.

At the Palm Beach one on October 10th,

| believeit was, it was acompletelove

fest. You were smiling everytime somebody
from the industry came to the podium and
spoke, and everytime aresident cameto the
podium it was another story.

I would like to see you smilefor the
residents once in awhile and makeit be a
genuine smile, please.

MR. MEYERS: Let the record reflect
that he's smiling.

MS. TRUCHELUT: He'ssmiling but it
isn't genuine.

MR. GASKALLA: It'skind of hard to
smile when you're up here under these
circumstances, but | understand.

MS. TRUCHELUT: But the State has put
itself into that position, and unfortunately
you are the person being affected by it.

| too want to know what happened to the
transcripts of October 10th, all of the
transcripts. | have been going up on your

siteon aregular basis. | think the last
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time | went up was the past weekend on
Sunday. No transcripts.

So now you're saying they're there up
on your website?

MR. GASKALLA: TheWest Palm Beach
transcript should be posted and the Miami
transcript will be up shortly as soon aswe
make the corrections.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Okay, so that hastaken
at least a month to publish these things for
the public's perusal.

MR. GASKALLA: That'scorrect, but they
have not been in my possession for a month.

MS. TRUCHELUT: So canwe effectively
say then that all of your written responses
to today's hearing is going to take - all of
these responses will take about a month or
moreto get back?

So your earlier statement of responding
within aweek isalittle bit of an
exaggeration, because you haven't lived up
to that in the past.

MR. GASKALLA: No, but thisisthe
final public hearing that will be held, at

least to my knowledge, and we will take all
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the information that's been presented to
this point and develop our responses.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Wéll, I'm hereto
request another public hearing based on the
fact that none of our questions are being
answered at this one.

MR. GASKALLA: So noted.

MS. TRUCHELUT: I'd also like to know
what's happening to Palm Beach County. Are

you going to quarantine that county anytime
soon sinceit isthe site of a spread of
canker?

MR. GASKALLA: Noimmediate plans, no.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Andwhy isthat? Isit
because the growers live there?

MR. GASKALLA: No.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Isthere any other
reason that you can give ustoday, or do we
have to wait for awritten response?

MR. GASKALLA: There'sjust no
justification to quarantine the entire
county at this point.

| can give you the detailsin awritten
response.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Okay. Well, well look
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for that.

Can you give us an update on that
scientific study of Doctor Gottwald's. When
isit going to be published for the world's
scientific community to examineit and
comment on it?

MR. GASKALLA: | do not know the exact
publication that is going to accept it for
publication.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Until that study is
published, we'rereally not working with a
valid scientific study here. Isthat not
true?

MR. GASKALLA: I'll respondtothatin
writing.

MS. TRUCHELUT: It'sgoing to be abook
that you're putting together based on
today's hearing.

MR. GASKALLA: It won't bethefirst
time.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Okay, | am concerned
because | have an IFO, the fourth or fifth
onethat | filed an appeal for on August
17th. Now, the IFO was issued on August

10th. I would like to request and | would
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like to see action on this, because thisis
the second time I'm requesting this of the
Department that my |FO be valid and carry
forward to your new IFO's that will be
coming out again.

Because what's happening is people are
spending two hundred and fifty dollars
everytime you issue an | FO and the Fourth
District Court of Appealsisgetting very

rich and the peopl e are getting very poor.
We are financing this program already, and
then you ask us to spend two hundred and
fifty dollarsto defend our healthy trees
against every IFO. It'salittle unfair.

So | have acase number, | havea
living case asfar as| know with the Fourth
District Court which will becomeinvalid if
you issue me another IFO.

MR. GASKALLA: Do you havethat case
number with you?

MS. TRUCHELUT: | do a my sest.

MR. GASKALLA: Okay.

If you'll provide that information to
me before you leave.

MS. TRUCHELUT: And then what will you

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

do for me?

MR. GASKALLA: I'll look into it and
see what the legal options are, but we will
try to help you carry it forward if it's
possible.

MS. TRUCHELUT: Becauseif | do not get
my two hundred and fifty dollarsto work for
me within this program, I'm going to
consider filing alawsuit against the

Department to get my money back, and | think
there are alot of other people that are
going to do that aswell.

| just want to make acomment at this
point.

My tree wasissued an IFO back in
October of 2000, more than ayear ago.
Let'ssay it's thirteen months now. Based
on the program inspectors coming out the
summer of 2000, so let's say from June of
2000 till now which iswhat, seventeen
months, my tree still does not have canker.

Why am | defending my tree against an
invisible non existing alien that is no
longer athreat to my tree? Can you answer

me that?
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MR. GASKALLA: Wéll, that'sahard
question to answer in twenty-five words or
less, but it hasto do with the epidemiology
of the disease, and I'll be glad to respond
to that in writing.

MS. TRUCHELUT: If theinfected trees
are gone, and | can tell you that the
infected trees that involved my particular
area, two were removed on November 22nd,

thereabouts, 2000 and two additional trees
were removed that were found to be infected
later. | think they were found to be

infected in December and they were removed
four monthslater in March. So from March
until now, which is eight months my treeis
healthy. Why am | defending it?

MR. GASKALLA: Again, I'll begladto
giveyou our logic from an epidemiological
standpoint in writing.

MS. TRUCHELUT: | would likeit to be
in laymen'sterms.

MR. GASKALLA: Okay.

MS. TRUCHELUT: And how soon can |
expect that?

MR. GASKALLA: | will respond to al
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these issues within aweek that are brought
here today, unless | say otherwise. Unless
there's something that | know is going to
require in depth research or something else.
MS. TRUCHELUT: So within aweek how
will you respond, in person?
MR. GASKALLA: Inwriting.
MS. TRUCHELUT: E-mail?
MR. GASKALLA: If you'll read your
addressinto therecord I'll respond
directly to you and | can post these things
by general subject areaon our Internet site
aswell.
MS. TRUCHELUT: Okay.
Well, I'll give you my address |ater.
MR. GASKALLA: Okay.
MS. TRUCHELUT: Okay. Thank you.
MR. GASKALLA: Gordon P. Swanson.
MR. SWANSON: My name's Gordon P.
Swanson. I'm aresident of Pompano, and I'm
going to make my statements very brief.
I'm an engineer. | worked in the
industry of telephone communicationsand |
have done cost study analysisfor three

yearsin Atlantafor Bell South. Thisis

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

69

not going -- I'm basically just giving a
slight bit of background so that | can
explain theway that | look at the problem.
My concern is the inappropriate use of
the funds that are being generated by the
public for the eradication program, and the
reason I'm stating that isI'll put it
hopefully in the simplest terms so there
won't be any question about it. The public
health of the citizens of Floridais greatly
impacted by their diet.

| have a heart condition, as many
peoplein this state which are elderly
residents are required to have fruits and
vegetables within their diet.

The eradication of thefruit treesthat
areinthe public's use equatesto a
tremendous |l oss of proper diet for the
people of South Florida.

In Publix, the grocery store, | looked
at grapefruit which happened to be on my
tree, and they're asking fifty cents apiece
for those grapefruit.

The treesin my backyard have probably

athousand fruit on them. You'relooking at
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alossin my particular case of athousand
dollarsworth of fruit ayear.
I will not myself probably buy the
fruit and put it into my own diet at that
price, | just won't do it and neither will
most of the people that have fruit treesin
this state.
My concern isthat this public
eradication program is directly impacting
the physical health of atremendous amount
of peoplein this state, and | do not
believe and have not seen anything of acost
analysis of the exact - of the direct loss
of dietary health for the people.
| believe that the money and the loss
of the tree through the program is wasted,
and | think what you're doing isyou're
hurting the health of the people of Florida
with this program.
| have listened to all of the arguments
on trying to save the industry, | understand
that, but the public health that you're
impacting and the people that you're hurting
by eliminating the residential trees| think

far outweighs whatever benefits you will
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givetotheindustry. | think you are

causing atremendous loss of public freedom,
public rights, and | think you're physically
hurting the public health.

That's the end of my statement.

MR. GASKALLA: Ruth Silverman.

MS. SILVERMAN: | wasn't sure | was
going to speak, but after listening to
everybody here and seeing the response, |

sure am going to speak.

| think this hearing isasham. |
think that the eradication programis
outrageous and a huge rip-off on the
taxpayer. It'san infringement of our
rights, and | am personally furious.

| was given aone hundred dollar
certificate for Wal-Mart to replace a twenty
year old Calamondin tree that is not native
to this state but is a specialty tree that |
had nurtured for twenty years that was
loaded with fruit when they cameinto my
locked yard that had a no trespassing sign
and cut it down.

| paid two hundred and fifty dollars

for anotice of appeal which, of course, was
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rejected. It cost mefive hundred dollars
to re-landscape my backyard because of the
trees being cut down, that tree and another,
and | just think that this - that the state,
that the D.O.A. isjust hell bent on this
stupid eradication program which isreally
pointless, and you don't care, as Mr. Meyers
said, we know all this. | got that nine
page E-mail also. | read all the
information about what could be done, what
should be done, et cetera, but you don't
care, asMr. Meyerssaid. We know this
information, but you don't care. Thisisa
giant rip-off, and | don't think that the
homeowners are going to take thislying
down. | certainly won't, and | certainly
will remember come election time,
Y ou can tell that to the powers that
be.
MR. GASKALLA: Mr. Steven Vest. Steven
Vest.
Ted Conover.
MR. CONOVER: I'm Ted Conover, 1261
Seminole Drivein Fort Lauderdale, Florida

Mineisgoing to be avery lengthy
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speech.

Thistruly isarip-off. Threetimes
inspectors have come to our home. We have
three trees. The paperwork shows that the
cancered tree across the canal, one tree was
cut down nine months ago.

Our trees are healthy.

Y esterday afternoon the state truck
pulled up with two inspectors and | stood

there with my rifleand | said, | mean this,
you don't step foot on this property. I'm
serious.

How can they justify three beautiful
uncancered trees to cut them down?

Now, across the street yesterday they
started painting white stripes on trees.
Does that mean they're going to cut them
down?

Thisisall being done now in advance
of the finalization of these hearings.

Thank you. Good afternoon.

MR. GASKALLA: Harvey and Ethel --

MR. SCHREIBER: Schreiber.

MR. GASKALLA: Schreiber.

MR. SCHREIBER: My nameisHarvey
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Schreiber. | livein Margate.
| had seven treesin my backyard, seven
healthy trees. Theinspectors came, checked
them out and said they never saw such
healthy treesin their life. Two weeks
|ater the Gestapo showed up. They camein
my backyard. | asked them what are you
doing? They said they're going to cut my
treesdown. | told them these trees passed
inspection, they're beautiful healthy trees.
They said nineteen hundred feet away we
found a bad tree.

When | said show me the tree, pardon
the language, they said we don't haveto
show you shit and they cut my trees down.
They wrecked my yard.

Two weeks ago was my birthday. My son
bought my two trees at Lowe's, an orange
tree and agrapefruit tree. | planted them
both.

Last week the inspectors showed up
again and said your grapefruit trees got
canker. Both trees were bought at L owes,
both trees had inspections by the State of

Florida. Now they tell me the tree has got
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canker.
| told them if the trees got canker
it'sin the ground aweek, I'll pull it out.
I've got the pot, I'll bring it back, let
them give me back my money, and the answer
was, touch the tree, we'll put you injail.
What the hell are you people running?
What isthis, aprison?
MR. GASKALLA: Didyou get some names
and badge numbers for those employees?
MR. SCHREIBER: No. | caled up onthe
telephone.
Over the phone they told me, touch the
treeyou'll gotojail.
Now thetreesare in the ground for a
week. | canjust pickitup, putitina
pot and bring it back. Do | have to wait
till they come and get ninety-six dollarsto
pull the tree out? | can do it for nothing.
MR. GASKALLA: | assureyou, if what
you'retelling meis, indeed, true, we will
look into it and we will help you rectify
it.
MR. SCHREIBER: Thetreeissittingin

the ground with red paint on it. It'stwo
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feet tall.

MR. GASKALLA: Okay. Thank you.

Brendan O'Brien.

MR. O'BRIEN: Good afternoon. My name
isBrendan O'Brien. I'm an Assistant City
Attorney for the City of Plantation.

At the outset, we'd like to note
several objections we have to the manner
this hearing is being run.

Thefirst problem we haveisthat no
oneis getting answers here.

Thisfliesin the face of the spirit of
the Administrative Procedures Act to not
give people answers when they've taken time
out of their day to come down here and try
to get answers. Taking someone's private
property without even having the basic
respect for them and their property and
their time to answer their questions we find
to be highly disrespectful to the citizens
of this community.

We also object to the fact that this
hearing is being held on aweekday during
the middle of the day. Most people who own

citrustrees also havejobs. They can't
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always get away from their jobsto come here
and participate in this hearing.

Thisfurther reduces the democratic
process that our Administrative Procedures
Act was designed to foster and it
discourages people from being able to come
here and give their input.

The City of Plantation would also like
awritten response to its question where the

scientists are.

Whereis Doctor Gottwald? He's never
come and explained the science behind this
program to anyone whaose private property is
being taken away.

If this program is going to be based on
science, if it's going to be based on
scientific studies, then every effort needs
to be made to come in and explain that
science, and that scientific report it's
based on needsto be published so it can be
subject to peer review, that way it's not
onesided. That way you can have a debate
about this subject and it won't just be one
person studies, one department conclusion,

coming in, taking people's citrus trees out
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of their yards without their consent.

We also have several alternative
proposals that we believe the Department
should pursueinstead of its policy of
cutting all healthy citrustrees.

Thefirst aternative proposal that we
propose after talking with our landscape
architect isthat infected trees still be
cut. We never have been opposed to this.

If atreeisinfected with citrus
canker it should be removed.

But what also should be done to trees
that are nearby or as you define them
exposed isto monitor those trees.

There are several compounds used in

other countriesto treat citrustreesin

some cases with remarkabl e success that may

be exposed to canker.

Why not comein, look at them for
ninety days, periodically inspect the trees
and seeif it, in fact, devel ops canker.

What you're doing is cutting of f
someone's foot for fear of an infection
without finding out if there's an infection.

We're asking you to go in there and see
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if there'san infection first before that
treeisremoved.

Additionally, we would like to propose
that the Department focusiits efforts on
getting it's own ship in order before it
comesin and takes exposed citrus trees.

Onething that's been remarkable
throughout this processis the operational
failure,

This gentleman's exampl e of Department
representatives coming in and using
obscenity towards him on his own property
unfortunately is not an isolated example of
the Department's conduct.

Through depositions we have sworn
testimony from the Department's own
employees stating that they left known
infected trees standing just to prove there
wereinfected treesin that area.

That'soutrageous. That fliesin the
face of the Department's whole program and
it really shows thiswhole processto be
corrupt and to be a sham from the beginning,
from the beginning.

Andfinally, I'd just like to share
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with you my thoughts and my requests.
| haven't been alawyer for very long,

only three months, but | know that asa
state agency in ademocratic institution you
have aresponsihility to the people that you
serve, and you have been lax in meeting that
responsibility. You have not metit. Your
steps have been out of bounds, and one
problem with your policy of cutting these

healthy citrustreesisthat it flies

directly in the face of the will of the very

people you represent.

We're asking you to form your conduct
to the will of the people, listen to their
requests and stop cutting their healthy
citrustrees.

We're also convinced that what you've
been doing iswrong based on the prior
judicial record of what's happened.

The Department's actions have been
found to be invalid before Judge Fleet and
the Seventeenth Judicial Circuit, before the
First DCA, and we challenge your emergency
rule, and before Administrative Judge

VanLaningham in the most recent rule
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challenge.

The fact that the Department keeps
losing over and over againin court is
evidence that what you're doing iswrong,
it's evidence that what you're doing flies
in the face of the will of the people.

And | won't take up anymore of
everyone'stime, but I'd like to reassure
everyone here that we are completely

convinced that the Department's current
policy of cutting healthy citrustreesis
illegal and it'swrong and it's bad policy,
and we plan to challenge it every step of
the way.

Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: Beforeyou leave, you
mentioned that there were several products
that were effectivein controlling canker in
foreign countries. Do you know what those
products are?

MR. OBRIEN: Yes.

Thereisachemical compound containing
a copper based spray, which I will speak
with our landscape architect and get the

exact name of it. It'sin our lower cost
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regulatory alternative, and | will be
supplying you with information on that.
MR. GASKALLA: Thank you.
Jack Haire.
MR. HAIRE: My nameisJack Haire. |
livein Fort Lauderdale, Florida, a
resident.
First of all, I'd like to pass on some
information that people have called me
because they couldn't make it because of the
hours here. Oneisateacher, Karen Bender,
and she asked to make sure that this hearing
did not close before 5:00 because she can't
makeit until 4:30.

Obviously we're going to be here.

The other one, Melvin Greenstein from
South Miami, he asked in the Miami workshop,
Richard, that you would - you indicated to
him that you would provide feedback to him
on the nineteen hundred foot radius where
they had cut only the infected tree and
whether any additional trees had been
infected since then.

MR. GASKALLA: Yes andl'vesenthima

map.
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| had trouble getting an address for
him, but | finally did and it's almost away.
MR. HAIRE: Okay.
And onething | didn't redlizeisthat
we weren't going to be able to get many
answers.
Onething | would liketo forward to
you by E-mail, if | may, was that our State
Legislative delegationsin Broward and
Broward County signed a resolution | etter,
addressed it to Charles Bronson asking him
specifically to provide us with the nineteen
hundred foot rule, why there have not been
an investigation or audit by this state into
this eradication program, why there's been
no cost study done that addresses the losses
to the residents.
I'll forward that to you, and if you
could reply, because we haven't received a
reply back from Charles Bronson as of yet,

and this comes from our state legislators.

MR. GASKALLA: When wasthat sent? Do

you know?
MR. HAIRE: It was sent on October

17th. It was dated October 17th.
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MR. GASKALLA: Okay.

MR. HAIRE: Many of theitemsthat |
was going to cover have been gone over, so
I'll try to not repeat them. I'll try as
everybody saysto keep this brief and brief
asin the eye of the beholder.

| have still not received feedback on
my research that | presented to you back in
the September 13th workshop, and subsequent

to that you issued the rulemaking, | believe
it was dated October 19th and you make no
referencetoit, like there was ano good
faith proposal made.

| feel my proposal was madein good
faith. | asked you to respond to the
figuresthat | had challenged on the export
data, that they weretrue. I'vereceived no
response on that.

| also asked for the Department to
provide us with the cost to the residents,
and I've received no response on that.

Of course, we've been asking for that
for over ayear.

So | hope from this meeting here that

we will receive awritten response on that.
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MR. GASKALLA: Yes. | mean,it'sa
work in progress. You havealot of
detailed questions that required alot of
economic analysis. We've just about got it
done, so you should have it within the next
week.

MR. HAIRE: Okay, but it bothered me
that you came out with your rulemaking and
made no reference at all to my proposal,

like no one here had made a viable cost
request or alternative.

| agree with Mr. Meyers about how you
come up with the 8.5 hillion, orisit 9.3
billion or 8 billion dollar citrus industry
that's at risk.

| noticed inthe motion just filed in
the First District Court of Appealsthat the
Department lawyers refer to now it isatwo
billion dollar citrusindustry at risk. 1'd
like to know why that number islessthan
the eight or nine billion dollar figure.

I'm also concerned that when the
Department says that the eradication for
citrus canker is at risk that this assumes

that eradication will work.
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Does thistiein with Commissioner
Bronson's feeling that eradication will work
or Tim Schaefer's belief it will work or Jim
Graham's statement that the eradication
program is now called effective eradication?

| have the same question as Mr. Meyers.
What in the heck is effective eradication?

We know darn well Jim Graham testified
in Federal Court that when he asked whether

eradication would work, he kept referring to
it as effective eradication which means that
there'salways, forever for the rest of our
livesthereis going to be canker in South
Florida no matter whether eradication goes
forward or not.

I'd also like to know in your write-up
on the rulemaking you say, "Thereby
preventing the devastation of the citrus
industry and consequently to the citrus
industry asawhole."

What is the difference between the
citrusindustry and the citrusindustry asa
whole?

Obviously I think you're intending to

includethe residents. | don't believe any
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resident here wantsto be included as part
of the citrusindustry.

Pard me while | read through my notes.
Because so many of these things that people
prior to me have gone over, I'mtrying to
keep from repeating them.

Some of the cost data, the negative
impact to the citrus industry will cost more
than three hundred and forty million dollars

annually. I'd like to know where that
figure came from.

| hope this did not come from the
infamous Mr. Keck's study who represents the
Citrus Mutual, aprivate administrative arm
of the citrus group.

Why didn't the Department present their
own cost study? Why do you haveto go to an
outside private source in order to get your
cost data? | mean, thisisamulti million
dollar industry supported by taxpayers
money. Theresmuch at risk here. I'm very
concerned that you have to go to a special
interest group that's obviously not looking
after the residential concerns.

Do you know whether that three hundred
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and forty million dollarsisreally aquote
from Keck's study?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes, itisaresult of
the Florida Citrus Mutual analysis.

MR. HAIRE: | was hoping you wouldn't
say that, but thank you for being very
candid.

Okay, the Department contends that
residential trees have no value once they've

been exposed to canker. Obviously the
Legislature, the residents and the attorneys
disagree.

The Department has exposed all
taxpayersin Florida because of the federal
funding the taxpayers of the United States
to liabilities that could run in excess of
one billion dollarsin awards for class
action lawsuits.

Has this one billion dollars been
included in the Department's negative impact
to the citrusindustry? Question. Yes, no,
or maybe?

MR. GASKALLA: No, it has not.

MR. HAIRE: Okay. Positive. Or it was

no, negative.
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Thank you, Richard.

| also understand that Doctor Hemmell
(phonetic) has provided a separate paper
that proposes processes that could reduce
the spray volume necessary to treat for
citrus canker and to live with canker.

Have you received that? Do you know?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes, just recently.

We will respond to that.

MR. HAIRE: | understand that with the
spray techniques that you could reduce the
spray volume twenty fold, in other words,
that would be a substantial decreasein the
amount of spray |eft.

Y ou indicated on the export you're
going to verify whether my - the datathat |
provided on exports, supposedly the big
concern to the citrusindustry istheloss
of exports, that we won't be able to export
these things throughout the United States
and to foreign countries.

What | found is basically shocking. |
mean, that the majority of the exports that
do go out goesto non citrus producing

countries like Germany, Sweden, Canada,
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Washington state, New Y ork or to countries
that already are endemic with canker, for
instance, China, Japan.

Japan, believeit or not, isthemain
country that we send or ship our citrus
fruit to.

In summary --

MR. GASKALLA: But the answer to your
guestionisyes. | aminthe process of

responding to that.

MR. HAIRE: Okay. All right. I'm
doing just alittle PR here. Thank you.

My proposal: | believe | presented to
you, and | have aletter dated November 1st
and November 8th and then also | gave you
personally my cost of what | felt it would
take, that what the lossesto the residents
would be. They arefar far in excess of
what you state in your rule.

Fifty-eight, five million dollarsto
continue the eradication program and the
three hundred and forty million that you say
it will cost annually to live with canker is
obviously way out of line, and my figures, |

believe the losses even on an annual basis
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far exceed that.

The eradication track record is,
indeed, afailure by all measurements and
common sense.

The Department has had over seven
years, spent over three hundred million
dollars, allowed canker to expand from a
single section in Miami to now encompass
eight counties and over four thousand square

miles, has exposed the citizens of Florida
to over onebillion dollarsin class action
lawsuits by the violation of law and
directives from the Legislature along with
congtitutional violations, and canker is
still here.

The D.O.A., the Department admits that
barriers do not work. The D.O.A. now calls
it effective eradication.

In closing I'd like to make one small
change here or one small point. | don't
object, but | contest what Brendan or
Brandon from the City of Plantation brought
up, that | fully believe that infected trees
with canker can be treated just as many of

the other citrus diseases are.
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They do not cut down atree because it
has greasy spot or because it has a scab
which isfar worse than citrus canker as far
as affecting the appearance of the fruit.

Why do we have to cut down the trees
that are infected with canker when there are
viable treatments out there?

Thank you very much.

MR. GASKALLA: | wasjust about to ask

our court reporter if shewould like to take
abreak, but she beat metoit, soweare

going to take a brief ten minute break.

(Whereupon, there was a brief recess
observed by all parties present, after which the

proceedings resumed).
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1 Whereupon, the following proceedings resumed:
2 MR. GASKALLA: If we can comeback to

3 order, please.

4 Our next presenter will be Mr. Barry
5  Silver.
6 MR. SILVER: Thanksfor the

7 opportunity.

8 | wanted to mention that a deposition
9  that wasreferred to before by, it was

10 actually one of your tree cutters, he'sthe

11 head of a crew, and you might want to read

12 it

13 Have you read that deposition yet?
14 MR. GASKALLA: No, | havenot.
15 MR. SILVER: | don't think that you

16  should allow the program to proceed without
17 reading the deposition, because one of your
18 employees said that cutting of these trees

19 brought about extreme pain to the

20 homeowners. He said that the treeswere

21 intentionally left up, hundreds of them for
22 months, sometimes years and that all the

23 tree cutters were aware of this but they

24 didn't want to say anything because they

25  were sguelched by their superiors who didn't

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

95

want to hear about it. They mentioned it
once or twice and their superiors made them
know that that wasn't to be discussed and it
was squel ched.
It seemsto me alittle bit serious. |
think you might want to read what your
people are saying under oath.
He also said something rather
interesting. He said that the canker that
they detected, he went back sometimes and
the canker disappeared, it went away itself.
There was no nineteen hundred foot. Hejust
said that he'd go and there was canker, he'd
come back later and it was gone and that,
you know, you're claiming, well, the
nineteen hundred foot rule isworking so
well. | don't think it'sreally working,
it'sjust that canker if you look for it you
find it and sometimesif you don't look for
it you don't. It kind of comes and goes by
itself. It'skind of like when Pat
Robertson or someone says| just did this
miracle cure and it'sreally the fact that
it wasin remission, but he's claiming that

he cured it but hereally didn't, and so |
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think that if you study canker you'll find
that it goes away all thetime and it's not
really much of aproblem, especially
according to the deposition of your
employee.
| was also wondering, maybe you can

answer this now or maybein writing, | don't
know, but why isit that in previous
hearings you were able to answer questions

right away and now it'sin writing? What's
the reason for the change in policy?

MR. GASKALLA: Well, the previous
events were workshops which were more
interactive in nature. Thiswasbasically
just to take evidence and testimony and
consider it and respond accordingly.

MR. SILVER: Why shouldn't this be
interactive in nature?

MR. GASKALLA: Wdll, that'stherules
of thegame. That'stheway it's stated in
Chapter 120 of the Florida Statutes.

MR. SILVER: Wéll, | might suggest that
to alot of the people here thisis no game,
thisis serious and people want to get

answers.
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MR. GASKALLA: Excuseme. Poor choice
of words.
MR. SILVER: Okay.
| don't understand, you know. Maybe
there's some |legal reason or maybe your
attorney istelling you not to answer
questions, but to me someone who is serving
the public, | would think that you would
want to take every opportunity to answer
guestions and not hide behind some written
policy, especialy if you did soin the
past.

MR. GASKALLA: Another point that
should not be overlooked, that some of these
are complex issues that require response
from the scientific community. | amnot a
plant pathologist by training. Some of
these questions probably require or would be
more appropriately responded to by someone
with detailed knowledge of the disease, and
it's the same basic argument on economics.

MR. SILVER: | noticed that, but then |
also noticed sometimes you just blanketly
say | don't answer any questions and other

guestions you seemed to answer. | couldn't
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really find any rhyme or reason because some
of them were like ayes or no question you
wouldn't answer and others were very complex
and you made astab at it. Soit seemsto
me someone is advising you don't answer the
tough ones and if it's an easy one maybe go
ahead and answer it. But it just seemsto
me that all these questions you could answer
rather quickly if you felt likeit but
apparently you don't, so you're saying that
there's some policy reason why. | just
don't think it's the best way to interact
with the public, especially sinceyou're
saying you need cooperation from the public
and you're wondering why everybody is
opposed to you and then you have this
stonewalled attitude. 1 mean, it'skind of
obvious why people are opposing the program
because you're not responding to them, and
when you don't respond then they figure |
guess he's hiding something, I'm not sure
what but he's probably hiding something.
So my suggestion would be you might
want to reconsider the policy and maybe

discussit with your attorney and maybe if
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you could come up with a different response
for the next time.

MR. GASKALLA: Wéll, | assure you that
I'm not hiding anything. | just want these
answers to be correct and compl ete, and by
putting them in writing and having the right
people draft them and review them, they'll
be as good as they can be.

MR. SILVER: The problem like Jack,

he's been asking questions September,
October, November and he still doesn't have
any response yet, and | appreciate your
attempt to answer themin aweek, but |
can't imagine that's going to happen. I'm
quite certain that something's going to
happen within aweek and you're going to
say, well, we tried but we weren't able to
doit. | haveastrong feeling that's
probably going to happen, especially when |
give you some of the questionsthat I'd like
to have answered.

MR. GASKALLA: Wéll, why don't you
proceed then.

MR. SILVER: | will do that.

A big problem that | have with this
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policy, and the IFO, | just saw it, | can't
believe that you've actually repeated this
mistake over again.

I've mentioned before that the IFO's
contain liesin them and you don't seem all
that concerned, but there's another liein
your IFO, and | just read it over briefly.
Drew was able to - he was kind enough to
give me acopy of it, but | waskind of

surprised, and it takes alot to surprise me
from what the Department does, but | was
kind of surprised toread inthe IFO, it
saysin big capital lettersin the beginning
your treeswill be removed. Not capital
rather but bold. It saysyour tree has
canker or your tree iswithin nineteen
hundred feet of atree with canker. Your
treewill beremoved, andit'sin bold. And
then later on it saysall thiskind of
stuff, well, you can do this and you can do
this and you can do this, but nowhere does
it say if you do thisand succeed your tree
won't be removed.

In other words, what you're doing is

you'retelling people your tree will be
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removed, therefore why would anybody
challenge that? Why would anybody pay two
hundred and fifty dollars, spend time and
money on an attorney and challengeit?
What you're doing isyou're really
misleading the people, and that's a nice way
of saying it.
What you should say isthe Department
intendsto remove your tree. If you'd like
to challengeit and you prevail your tree
won't be removed.

When you say in bold letters your tree
will be removed, what you're saying is don't
bother fighting it, there's no opportunity
to prevail. It's exceptionally misleading
and it's designed to prevent people
challenging the policy, and then when they
don't challenge it you can say everybody
agrees with us, they've consented.

But there's abigger problem with your
IFO, and that isthisis an out and out lie,
and | don't care what your policy is about
responding in writing. | think somebody
needs to respond now, and | think maybe your

attorney does because you have aliein the
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IFO. The State of Floridathrough this IFO
islying to the people, and that's serious,
andthelieis, and | wroteit down because
| didn't get acopy for myself: "The
existence of citrus canker inthisstateis
an immediate serious danger to the health,
safety and welfare of the State of Florida."
Now earlier it said the bacteriais not
known to be harmful to humans.
That, sir, isalie.
| understand why you have to say the
lie because otherwise how do you justify a
state of emergency. You can't do it because
an industry is going to lose some money
because that happens everyday, so you have
to come up with something alittle better
than that, so you came up with something
saying that it's a serious danger to the
health, safety and welfare to the State of
Florida
If you're going to tell meit's not
only the health of the people, it'sthe
health of the state, that's very misleading,
so that doesn't quite cut it, and it's

lying, and it's more than misleading, it's
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lying, and maybe you want to respond now or

maybe you'll wait in writing, but if | were

you and | were sitting there, | wouldn't

wait one second. |1'd say you'reright, that
better be changed because thisiswrong.

We've been lying to the people for along

time, but maybe we should stop now, and I'm
pointing it out to you on the record so you
don't have an excuse for saying we didn't
know it'salie.

That's the same lie that you've been
telling the State L egislature for awhile,
and it actually, | believe, appearsin the
state statute.

Citrus canker doesn't harm the health
of the people, your program does. When all
these people are losing citrus trees, their
health is affected. The program harms
people. We know that for afact.

| represent Haitians --

MR. MEYERS: Barry, isn't thisthetime
when the grove owners start laughing at the
last meeting?

MR. SILVER: That'sright.

MR. MEYERS: I'll laugh for them.
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MR. SILVER: The Haitian community that
| represent, alot of them have told me that
thisis going to seriously affect their
health.

Y ou might want to wait around for
awhile to put something in writing, but they
don't have money, many of them, to buy fresh
citrus. They pride themselveson
self-sufficiency and not asking for

government handouts. They came from another
country fleeing a government that was
abusing their rights and they come here
filled with optimism and idealism and desire
to participate in this great democracy of
ours, and what happens? Their rightsare
trampled and the spread of cynicism among
people who are of good faith isfar more
devastating than the spread of canker, and
you've caused that to happen, and you've
also affected their health significantly.

Many of them donated hundreds and
thousands of pieces of fruit to churches
that were distributed to the poor. All of
that is now wiped out. All of those

donationsin my area are gone, and people
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don't know what to think now of this
government anymore.

That's very serious.

The other thing isthat's also very
serious, you're now like the boy who cried
wolf. You see, you say the existence of
citrus canker in this state is an immediate
serious danger. Y ou're saying the existence
of canker isan emergency. How much canker

you don't say. In other words, any canker.
If it'sone leaf, according to what you're
saying, that's a state of emergency.

Well, canker has been here probably
since 1910 and most independent scientists,
I know you don't talk to them but the other
ones that are out there independent of your
agency, they're saying that it's always been
there, alwayswill be and you can't get rid
of it. Therefore, according to what you're
saying iswe'realwaysgoing to bein a
permanent state of emergency because there
might be one leaf with canker.

The problem with that isit was serious
before September 11th but it's more serious

now because now wereally arein a state of
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emergency probably, and there's probably
things that we need to be doing to deal with
bio terrorists threats and all this other
stuff, but when the Governor sayswe'rein a
state of emergency, we need to deal with
this, people are going to say a state of
emergency? Y ou mean like the canker thing?
It's like the boy who cried wolf and
it'sserious, and | think what you should do

isyou should say thisisnot a state of

emergency. We know an emergency when we see

it, and this canker stuff, it's not an
emergency.

Infact, if you stop the program and
you took all the quarter of abillion
dollarsthat you spend and just channel that
money towards dealing with bio terrorism,
Jeb wouldn't have to be convening a special
session to figure out where to get the money
from to deal with this stuff. Hewould have
it already.

I would also liketo find out what is
it about the record in Dade and Palm Beach
County that needsto be corrected, and you

have good court reporters here, they take
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down all theinformation. What isit that
has to be corrected? Isit your responses
to certain questions that you need to
reformulate?

MR. GASKALLA: | resent that. That's
not the case at all.

MR. SILVER: What isthe case?

MR. GASKALLA: It'smisspellingson
technical words.

MR. SILVER: Wéll, we don't care about
that. We'll accept misspellingson

technical records.

MR. GASKALLA: Wewant the record to be

correct, and that's the only issue here, and
we do have agood court reporter here today
but did not in Dade County.

MR. SILVER: | wish you were hdf as
concerned about being legal and about being
ethical and about being responsive to the
people.

MR. GASKALLA: You've asked the
question and | gave you the answer.

MR. SILVER: Okay, and I'm giving you
my response.

I wish you were half as concerned about
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being legal and ethical and constitutional
and responsive to people as you are about
being technically correct.

We don't really care how to spell
Xanthomonas. Sanctimonious government
officials, that's more of aconcernto us.

Now, the questionsthat | have, and
I'll go through thisrather quickly, if the
new proposed rule that you're coming up with

isdeclared invalid by the administrative

law judge, how many more times will you keep
trying to propose a new rule before you call

it quits? How many times must you losein
court before you will admit defeat and stop
the program?

What is the maximum loss which the
citrusindustry will suffer if no
eradication took place but other measures
were used?

How much damage does the average person
suffer when one treeis cut down, average?
And then how much damage does the person of
alow economic income suffer when one of his
treesiscut down?

| already know the answer to this. You
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haven't the faintest idea and you don't
care, because |'ve taken depositionsin the
case, and wereally don't care about that.
We respond to the needs of the citrus
industry. Theindividuals doesn't matter to
us. | wasdumbfounded when | heard it. It
wasn't quite in those words, but basically
that'swhat was said. We've never looked
into the loss of theindividual because
that's not our concern. We don't protect
them.

And | know you can't give me an answer
now, | know that because you have no clue
what the average person has suffered, let
alone the hundreds and thousands of people
affected.

Y ou see, you can't weigh the program
against the harm. Y ou can't do any type of
balancing when you don't know what the harm
is because you've never looked into it.
It'simpossible to do any type of balancing,
and the figure on the other side we know is
wildly inflated.

How much money has been spent on your

attorneys, on police and on the program so
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far? How far must canker spread before
you'll admit that it can't be eradicated?

If you'll look at some of Gottwald's
writings in the beginning he said something
to the effect that eventually if canker
keeps spreading you'll never be ableto
eradicateit, it will reach a point where
it'simpossibleto eradicate.

It seemslikeit'sall over the place.

| think we've reached that point.

My question is when will you admit that
it'sgone so far that it can't be
eradicated?

What are the facts that the Department
isutilizing in order to determine that a
state of emergency exists?

How many infected trees are still
standing and why?

When will Doctor Gottwald's study be
released?

And I'm also astounded that all of this
carnage that's taken place, al of this
money spent without a study being released,
that isthe height of government arrogance,

and | served on the Legislature, so I'm
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familiar with government arrogance, but this
is extraordinary that all of this has been
done without even seeing the study.

The policy that you'refollowing is
the --

MR. GASKALLA: Mr. Silver, you do not
have a copy of this study?

MR. SILVER: No.

MR. GASKALLA: I'll seethat you get

one.

MR. SILVER: | would appreciate that.

MR. MEYERS:. Can| get one, too?

MR. GASKALLA: Youdon't haveit?

MR. HAIRE: Makethat fifty. Weall
need one.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Not the draft.

MR. MEYERS: Oh, you mean the draft.

MR. SILVER: The draft.

MR. ZOPPI: There'sadifference
between the draft and the study, complete
study.

MR. SILVER: This, I've seen this, but
you know what | haven't seen? Y ou know what
nobody's seen? Nobody's seen how the

numbers go to nineteen hundred feet.
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Isthat in here?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. SILVER: Show methefiguresthat
get you to nineteen hundred feet. Can
somebody do that?

MR. GASKALLA: If you'll get withme
after the hearing, I'll be glad to point
that out to you.

MR. SILVER: I've been asking thisfor

years. | think you're wrong.

I'd--

MR. GASKALLA: You'reentitled to your
opinion.

MR. SILVER: Okay, then show me where
the figures add up to nineteen hundred feet.
Show mewhereitis.

Let me ask you this: Give methe page
number. I'll find it.

What page isthat on?

MR. GASKALLA: | do not know.

MR. SILVER: Isthereanyonein the
room that can tell methat?

MR. GASKALLA: Probably not.

MR. SILVER: Well, then how long will

it take you to be able to tell methat?
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MR. GASKALLA: Proceed.

MR. SILVER: Wédll, let me suggest
something to you: You, sir, are
intentionally attempting to deceive and
defraud the publicif you tell me that
nineteen hundred feet can be discerned from
this, and I'll tell you why.

MR. GASKALLA: | think it's nineteen
hundred and forty feet.

MR. SILVER: Okay.

I'm going to tell you why.

Nobody has ever used mathematical
figuresto come to that number. It's never
been done, it never will be doneand it
never can bedone. It'snotin here, it's
nowhere, because that was achieved by some
kind of consensus. Y ou wanted to act asiif
it was scientific, so you've perpetrated a
fraud to fool people and make it seem like
it's mathematics so that mathematically
you'll get to nineteen hundred feet or
nineteen hundred and forty feet. It'snot
in here. There are no numbersthat if you
look at them will come out to nineteen

hundred feet.
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MR. MEYERS:. Barry, infairness, if
Mr. Gaskallasays he can doiit, let him do
it. Maybe he as acourtesy to us he says
he'll doit.

MR. GASKALLA: There'sastatement in
there that indicates nineteen hundred and
forty feet wasthe average. 1'm not sure
exactly what the statement is, but it
alludesto the fact that nineteen hundred

feet isareasonable distance to use.

MR. SILVER: No. What I'm asking for
is the mathematical numbers that got you to
that figure.

MR. GASKALLA: Doctor Dixon has
calculated those numbers.

I'll be glad to send them to you.

MR. SILVER: Wéll, the problem sl
asked Doctor Dixon at the last hearing.

MR. GASKALLA: And he'sdoneit since
then.

MR. SILVER: Hashe?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. SILVER: But you don't haveit?

MR. GASKALLA: Not with me, no.

MR. SILVER: Okay. Well, | think that
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you'relying to me.

MR. GASKALLA: Wédll, that'syour
opinion.

MR. SILVER: It'snot just an opinion.

MR. PENN: Canit go downin therecord
that it will be sent to Mr. Silver?

MR. GASKALLA: Sure.

MR. SILVER: It'snot just an opinion,
because | saw --

MR. PENN: Within the week?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. SILVER: -- some of thefigures
from Gottwald and sometimes he said

ninety-five percent of the timeit will work

with nineteen hundred feet and sometimes he

said ninety-nine percent, but nowhere were
there any figures used.

If you look at Doctor Whiteside's
deposition, he said that Doctor Gottwald's
study is basically mathematical.

Gobbledygook, and that, | think,
describesit very well.

And I'm kind of astounded also that
you, sir, who have based this entire policy

on astudy of nineteen hundred feet are
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incapabl e of explaining to me how he got to
that number. That's kind of mind boggling
to me and it's mind boggling that you can't
even tell me what pageit'son.

It leads meto believe, with all due
respect, that it doesn't exist in there, and
when | asked Doctor Dixon, you know, | sat
through two hours of all these graphs and
charts and everything, and after two hours

of presentation that was much more effective
at curing insomniathan it was at explaining
anything | asked him. Sir, tell me how do
you get to nineteen hundred feet? He said,
well, | left that stuff at homeor | left it
in my study or something like that, the
basic question that we wanted.

MR. BYROM: Page twenty-one, line
twenty-five.

MR. SILVER: Isthat whereitis?
Thanks.

It's extraordinary.

So you'll haveto excuse meif | seema
bit sceptical.

The other questions I'd like answered

within the week is are you attempting total
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eradication of citrus canker with this
problem or something less? And if something
less, how much |ess?

Do they use copper spray in the groves?
And if so, doesn't that mask canker? And
isn'tit quite possible that there's canker
all over the groves but you just don't know
it because you're not looking because
they're hiding it?

According to your literature, doesn't
copper spray mask canker?

MR. GASKALLA: Not very well.

MR. SILVER: Wédll, then you might want
to change the literature around.

When the Legislature passed the hill, |
believeit's Florida Statute 581.184, you
had somethingsin there and | asked you
about it, and once when we were allowed to
answer the questions on the spot you
actually admitted that some of the stuff
wasn't correct.

What | asked you isthe findings of the
Legislature accurate when it says that
canker eventually kills atree, and

eventually means that it's going to happen
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automatically, and | believe at aprior
hearing you said, no, that's not true, but
the Legislature determined a state of
emergency based on that. They also said
that every tree within nineteen hundred feet
isautomatically infected.

Y ou know that's not true, but the
Legislature doesn't know that, and I'm
asking you again, when are you going to tell

the Legislature that you got it wrong?

Now, | thought maybe that's an innocent
mistake, maybe you just didn't realize that
they wererelying on thisinformation until
| had a gentleman, Alexander Christopher who
showed up in court because he was arrested
because he didn't want you to cut down his
tree, and somebody took the stand whosein
this room from your Department, and | don't
like engaging in namecalling, | find it
unseemly, but somebody from the Department
camein and testified under oath that every
tree within nineteen hundred feet of an
infected tree is automatically infected with
canker, and your lies are still going on

now.

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

119

It's unbelievable that you would still
rely on theselies.
| ask you now, it'sjust areal simple
question, isthat true that every tree
within nineteen hundred feet of an infected
treeis automatically infected with canker?
MR. GASKALLA: Overtimeit could be,
yes.
MR. SILVER: Could be, but what I'm
asking s, isit dwaysautomatically every
tree without exception within nineteen
hundred feet infected with canker?
MR. GASKALLA: Over timethey would all
become infected.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Not necessarily.
Oh, no.
MR. GASKALLA: Difference of opinion.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Wind, ocean?
MR. SILVER: Holdon. Holdon. | just
have afollow-up question.
Tell me, sir -- You're not ascientist,
right?
MR. GASKALLA: My trainingisin
botany.

MR. SILVER: Okay. Tell me, sir, one
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documentation or even one scientist who
corroborates what you just said.

MR. GASKALLA: I'll put that in writing
asfar asthe scientist that will back that
statement up, but | think there are several
within the Department and university system
that given enough time that every tree
within nineteen hundred feet would express

symptoms.

MR. SILVER: I'd beinterested in
hearing the name of the scientist, but the
other question thenis, are you sure about
that?

MR. GASKALLA: Wdll, if I'mwrong I'll
put it in writing.

MR. SILVER: | didn't ask that. | just
asked are you sure about that statement that
every tree within nineteen hundred feet will
be infected with canker?

MR. GASKALLA: Based onthe knowledgel
have about this disease, yes.

MR. SILVER: Okay, then I'll ask the
guestion again.

What document or what study leads you
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to that conclusion?
MR. GASKALLA: Doctor Gottwald's work,
my observations of seeing the diseasein the
field over the past fifteen years.
MR. SILVER: Which work of Doctor
Gottwald? Which study? Which letter? What

document leads you to that conclusion?

MR. GASKALLA: The study you have there

before you.

MR. SILVER: Hesaysitin here, every
tree?

MR. GASKALLA: Itdoesn't say thatin
there.

MR. SILVER: Then I'm asking where did
you get it from if it'snot in here?

MR. GASKALLA: Based upon that and
observational data | believe that statement
istrue.

It doesn't specifically say that in
there, if that's what you're asking me.

MR. SILVER: It doesn't specifically
say it. It doesn't remotely say it. It
doesn't come anywhere closeto sayingitin
here.

Soif you'retelling me that this
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document leads you to that conclusion, then
what I'm telling you is you're not using
science, you're using pseudo science and
quackery. You have aconclusioninyour
head and you'll take any document to support
it.

This document doesn't remotely state
that every tree within nineteen hundred feet
has canker, and if you'rerelying on this,

if that's the type of scienceyou're
using -- Y ou see, the problem isyou're not
using science. You're using adesireto
protect an industry, and that's causing you
to not think scientifically, so therefore
you think, well, I'm going to use
eradication and nothing else. | havea
conclusion. Theconclusioniseradication
works, I'm going to eradicate, and then when
it doesn't work you think, well, | guess|
didn't eradicate enough, I'm going to go to
nineteen hundred feet.

It'slikein the dark ages when they
used some kind of medicine they said, well,
I'm going to cut off thisguy'slimb, and if

that didn't work, well, I'm going to cut off
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another limb, and if didn't work, I'm going
todrain all hisblood, and then when the
guy dies you know what they do? They don't
think, well, maybe | did something wrong.
They think, well, | guess| didn't do it
quick enough, I'm going to drain his blood
more quickly next time.

That's not science. That's quackery.

MR. GASKALLA: That'sapoor analogy,

but proceed.

MR. SILVER: Isit?

Well, let me try another analogy, or
actually astatement. It comesfrom the
Bible, and the Bible saysthat a bribe
blinds the eye of the wise and pervertsthe
words of the most perspicacious.

Y our industry or your Department is
receiving money from the Department, from
the citrusindustry. That isaform of

legalized bribery, and --

MR. GASKALLA: Do you have knowledge of

that? Can you tell me where that money is
and what it's being used for?
MR. SILVER: Wadll, you said it earlier.

MR. GASKALLA: You'reincorrect. We
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receive no industry money to support the
eradication program.

MR. SILVER: No, not for the
eradication program. |I'm saying your
Department receives money from the industry.
That's what you said before, correct?

MR. GASKALLA: Not specifically for
pest, disease or eradication programs.

MR. SILVER: It goesto your
Department, so you guys are funded by the
citrusindustry and the scientists are
funded, al so.

Y ou can deny thisif you want.

MR. GASKALLA: | dodeny it.

MR. SILVER: Wadll, you just told us
earlier that the Department of Agriculture
gets money from the citrusindustry. Did |
hear wrong?

MR. GASKALLA: | said we get industry
money. | didn't say specifically from the
citrusindustry.

MR. SILVER: Whichindustry then?

MR. GASKALLA: I'mthinking.

MR. STURAITIS: Hosery.

MR. GASKALLA: Most of it isgrant
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money for advertising.

MR. SILVER: Grant money from where
though? From which industry?

MR. GASKALLA: Theaguaculture industry
gave us some money to do a promotional
program for tropical fish, the wine growers
gave us some money to do a promotion for
Floridawine, that type of thing.

MR. SILVER: But no money from the
citrusindustry goes to the Department of
Agriculture?

MR. GASKALLA: Not that I'm aware of.

MR. SILVER: That seemed to be the
import of what you're saying.

MR. GASKALLA: Wedo get box tax money
from fruit salesfor research, but that's
spread across the board and it's not really
money to the Department, it's passed through
money for research into avariety of
programs.

MR. SILVER: And, sir, my statement is
identical. The scientiststhat you're using
depend on that money for their livelihood,
and therefore if they say the wrong thing

they won't get anymore funding for their
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projects, and you, sir, if you want to use
science have to understand that their
opinion thereforeis tainted and therefore
it's not objective, and that is borne out by
the program.

| don't want to take up too much time

because everybody here has been very very
patient. | have alot moreto goonbut I'm
not going to doit. I'mjust going to say

that based upon what you told us so far,
thiswhole programisadisgrace and a

disaster, and | suggest that in order to

avoid humongous lawsuits and huge amounts of
damages that are going to be coming towards
the State of Floridathat you abandon the
program as quickly as possible.

Onefinal comment.

Y our Department came into Delray Shores
where there's avery large minority
population and popul ation of Haitians, and
they camein and they cut the trees without
any notice. I'm appalled that that
happened, but maybe that's a mistake.

Wheat really appalls me even more than

the mistakeisthat | had to plead on the
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telephone for hours with your attorney to
stop that from happening. All the whilethe
trees were being cut down | was pleading
with him there's no notice, you're acting
illegally, and he kept me on the phone for
hours and your workers just kept cutting
down trees while people were saying we
haven't gotten notice, thisis not fair,
thisisunconstitutional. They kept cutting
down the trees and they didn't care.

Finally many hours later because |
persisted they stopped, and then you add
insult toinjury, sir, by never telling the
people there we did something wrong, we're
going to pay you some compensation.

Y our position is the heck with you, you
weren't going to win anyway. We've got it
rigged, so don't worry about it, you haven't
suffered any loss because we're going to cut
down your trees anyway.

Y ou should at least have the decency to
say we did something wrong and we're going
to do something about it and we're going to
compensate youl.

When you don't do that, the arrogance
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of the Department is just outrageous and you
can't say it wasamistake. It'snot a
mistake anymore.
A judgein Miami, Jorgensen said this
whole policy isintolerable.
Judge Fleet came up with the same
finding.
Your skillful attorney said, hey, we
don't care what these judges say, you didn't
have standing. The only people that count
is Judge VanL aningham, so we're just going
to keep cutting trees even though we've been
told our policy isintolerable and
outrageous, because as long as we can keep
cutting treeswe're going to do so legally,
and we're going to use your money,
taxpayers, to come up with all these legal
maneuvers so that we can keep cutting trees
even after the Judge hastold us not to do
it. Andyou go to an appellate court and
they say the same thing, go to VanL aningham
and he says, yes, you're wrong, the policy
iswrong, it's unconstitutional, you've
exceeded your authority.

Does the Department say, oh, we've made
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amistake? No. They just keeping going and
they propose another rule and make people
put down another two hundred and fifty
dollarsand you redlize, oh, thisisn't
going to work, we're going to retract that
rule and we'll admit that that wasn't right
either.
Now you have the gall to come back
again after every judge hasruled that this
policy iswrong and you're just going to go
ahead and keep obliterating trees while this
policy runsits course, and all of that is
done, sir, after you cut down twenty million
treesin the eighties and then say oops, we
made amistake, it wasn't citrus canker and
now you're still paying out the multi
million dollar judgment that came about from
that, and you've got the chutzpah to go
ahead and start cutting down millions of
moretrees. That, sir, is government
arrogance, and the amount of judges and
courts that have found this policy to be
wrong is, | believe, unprecedented in
Florida

Usually a court gives great deference
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to the Legislature and to the Department of
Agriculture and state agencies. I'verarely
seen some judge just tear apart a program,
but to see it done repeatedly over and over
again and the Department just keep coming
back over and over again saying we don't
care about the people, we don't care about
the science, we don't care about the courts,
we're going to keep doing this over and over
again and then say, well, we'll get back to
you in writing on this, that is appalling,
sir, and I'm just embarrassed as alawyer to
know that thisis going on in the state, I'm
embarrassed asacitizen and I'm really
embarrassed to have to explain to my clients
who trusted this government who came here
filled with idealism to tell them, sorry,
that's how government works, and in a
country where the people don't even vote
because they're so cynical of government, to
allow thisto go on and cause more cynicism
and more distrust is adisgrace.
MR. GASKALLA: Ellen Schneider with
Frank Byrom on deck.

MS. SCHNEIDER: | wanted to talk about
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three simple points, so I'm just going to

name them.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Canyou usethe

mic.

MS. SCHNEIDER: I'dliketo just go
over three simple pointsand I'll just say
what they are, but then I'd like to divert
from after asecond and just touch on some
things that other people said.

Thefirst pointisthat I'd liketo
think about while I'm talking about the
other stuff iswhat if there were a swimming
pool canker instead of a citrus tree canker?

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Digthemal
out.

MS. SCHNEIDER: Exactly. Think about
that.

WE'l gointo alittle more detail in a
minute.

The second point was | never assumed
therisk for thisindustry.

Thethird point is| went over the
value of my trees. | don't know anything
about the class action, | don't know how

anybody else has done this, but | came up
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with avalue per tree to my home of forty
thousand dollars.

Now, | want to just expand on that a
little bit. Beforel dothat, | just want
to back up and touch on some things that
other people said.

I'm really interested in the appeals
process, and | wonder if you would publish
on your website, please, the number of

appeal s that have been filed to date and the
number that were successful, and would you
please give the case numbers of the ones
that were successful so that those who wish
to see whether it'sworth their while can go
into the public records and see what points
can win as opposed to just wasting two
hundred and fifty dollars making the same
arguments that have already lost.

| don't know whether the State has
considered this, but I've considered it from
the very beginning. | strongly suspect that
some trees are just immune to this disease
contrary to your suspicionsthat over time
they'll all come down with canker and welll

never find out thisway.
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Some trees are grafted, some are not.
| think that's really important, especially
when you said over time. | noticed you
didn't say how much time. Maybe did you
have in mind fifty years or thirty years or
three weeks or one year? Over time maybe
they all will, but areasonable period of
time they won't and, in fact, it's already
been shown that they haven't.

And | wonder, we've been talking about
monies going to the Department of
Agriculture. | wonder if you would consider
publishing the budget on the website.

MR. GASKALLA: Sure.

MR. MEYERS: Sureyou'll consider it or
sureyou'll publishit?

MS. SCHNEIDER: Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: Both.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Within aweek.

MS. SCHNEIDER: Weall need to see
that, although --

MR. GASKALLA: What do you mean by the
budget?

MS. SCHNEIDER: Moniescoming in and

monies going out.
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MR. GASKALLA: The money that's been
spent by funding category asfar aswhere
the funding is coming from for the program?

MS. SCHNEIDER: The moniesthat have
been spent by funding? | don't understand
exactly what your --

MR. GASKALLA: There'sinflux into the
budget and then there's outflux asfar as
what the money is being spent for.

Would you like to have both?

MS. SCHNEIDER: Yes.

And then there may be some monies that
are sitting around that have comein and
haven't gone out. | mean, | assume --

MR. GASKALLA: Sure. Okay.

MS. SCHNEIDER: And the source, | hope
the budget will show the source of all
funds.

MR. GASKALLA: That'swhat I'm asking.

MS. SCHNEIDER: I'd like you to publish
it so that any citizen can see exactly
what's going on with that Department.

MR. GASKALLA: Okay.

MS. SCHNEIDER: All right. Thank you.

Unfortunately | don't know how many
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other people here are aware of this, but

when thisfirst began, right at the very

beginning | went on the Web and | did some

research, and the information was there by

the Department, and that information said

that this did not kill trees, and then |

printed it out and then my file cabinet was

getting pretty full and | finally discarded

it because | figured, well, it's on the Web,
and then when | went back when things
started really heating up and getting
interesting it wasn't there anymore, awhole
new set of information was there also
published by the Department of Agriculture,
and I'd like you to address on the website
what happened.

MR. GASKALLA: I'mnot sure. What do
you mean what happened? Asfar aswhat
information?

MS. SCHNEIDER: What | mean by what
happened iswhat kind of directiveswere
given to the scientistsin your Department
to cause them to completely change an
extremely important point here? What caused

them to change a hundred and eighty degrees
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from it doesn't kill treesto it does?

MR. GASKALLA: New research information

isashort answer, but I'll put that on the
Web.

MS. SCHNEIDER: Thank you, and please
put down what that new research information
was.

MR. GASKALLA: Okay.

MS. SCHNEIDER: All right. Thank you.

Now, | just want to talk just briefly
on the swimming pool analogy so that
everybody thinks about it for a second,
becauseit struck me as avery useful
analogy because it takes us away from
talking about the trees that we have in our
backyards and it givesus alittle bit of
distance.

Supposing that there were acitrus - a
canker or mold on all the swimming poolsin
this state, on a number of them and that the
mold was discoloring the pools. Y ou could
still swimin the pool, nothing would be
wrong with the water but it made it harder
to sell the pools, and supposing that the

State decided that there was areal
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emergency involving the health of the
industry and that they decided to come into
people's homes with sledge hammers and
drills or those things that go like that and
break up al the concrete and haul it off
and fill up the hole and tell you, well, you
can rebuild your pool but not for two years,
and when you start to after you've rebuilt
it you can only put in asmall amount of
water each year over the course of ten years
until well finally let you fill up that
pool to theway it was before. In other
words, that would be the equivalent of the
mature citrustree. Would there be
something wrong with that picture?

MR. PENN: Y ou can get your water at
Wal-Mart, too.

MS. SCHNEIDER: Oh, yes, and | forgot
to mention, they'll give you a hundred bucks
to rebuild your pool.

It strikes methat if an industry
requires saving, it should not be on the
backs of acertain segment of the
population, it should be on the backs of the

entire population, because the position that
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theindustry istaking, if | understand it
correctly, isthat everyone will be
effected, not just the people who have
trees.
MR. ZOPPI: You left out one other
point, that you would not be able to rebuild
the pool for two years after it was removed.
MS. SCHNEIDER: Thank you. | thought |
had mentioned that, but | thank you. That's
certainly akey point, can't rebuild your
pool for two years, you have to have that
hot backyard, you have to be here all summer
and you have nothing out there but sand.
All right, | never agreed to assume the
risks of the citrusindustry when | planted
my seeds and when you bought your trees and
you put them in the ground.
The citrusindustry may suffer from
frost, they could lose their crop.
Did anyone here -- Please raise your
hand. How many people here agreed to insure
them against frost?
Mr. Gaskalla, did you?
MR. GASKALLA: No.

MS. SCHNEIDER: Did you agreeto insure
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them against disease?

MR. GASKALLA: Inmy capacity as
Director of the Division of Plant Industry,
that's part of my responsihilities, yes.

MS. SCHNEIDER: Andasaprivate
citizen?

MR. GASKALLA: Wdl, my viewsasa
private citizen are really not relevant here
today.

MS. SCHNEIDER: Thank you.

MR. ZOPPI: How about as an American?
MS. SCHNEIDER: | would likeit just to
go on the record that no one in the audience

raised his or her hand of having agreed to
assuming therisk for the industry and no
onein the audience agreed that they in any
way would insure thisindustry, and yet
they're being forced to do so.

I'd liketo just end by quickly going
over my evaluation of my trees.

| called around and | could not find
anybody who could actually offer mea
replacement mature citrustree. Nobody knew
whether they were available or where.

My trees were planted thirty years ago.
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They aretwice astall asmy house and half
aswide.
| figure replacement, that means

picturethis, the tree being hauled from
somewhere else down the highway in atruck,
they haveto get it into my backyard, so
they're going to destroy my side yard and
part of my backyard they have to go over and
all the landscaping there, they haveto dig
avery big holein adifferent place from
where the treeis now, which meansthe patio

has to be relocated, and they have to put it

in and they have to make sure that it's

going to live.

| figure fifteen thousand dollars a

tree, if I'm lucky enough to find them,

okay? | havetwo trees. That'sthirty

thousand dollars.

| figure the aesthetic value to my

home, because you can look through almost

all the windows in my house and see the

trees and see the branches hanging down and

see thefruit on thetrees, it'svery

beautiful. | figure that's fifteen thousand

dollars.
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All the landscaping under my treesis
totally shade landscaping. That'sat avery
minimum two thousand dollars to replace.

The use of my yard in the summer, |
have those two trees make it cool enough to
use my yard all summer long. If they go |
haveto putinapool. That'stwenty
thousand minimum, very minimum.

There's atwo-story house behind my
house that was just built. My trees provide
a screen between those two homes, atotal
screen so that | can go into my bathrooms
and my bedroom and my living room wearing
anything or nothing and | can sitin my
backyard in my pajamasif | want to, and
they can't sseme and | can't see them.

What do you think the valueisto my

property when those trees are gone and we're

looking at each other? | figureit'sat

|east three thousand dollars, probably more.
And then there's my electric hills.

April to November for twelve years a hundred

dollars amonth, ninety-six hundred dollars.
We're up to seventy-nine thousand six

hundred, and we haven't even talked about
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purchasing the grapefruit.

| think that's about it. Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: Thank you.

Frank Byrom and then Scott on deck.

MR. BYROM: My nameis Frank Byrom of
1541 Northwest 15th Terrace, Fort
Lauderdale.

Thanks very much, Mr. Gaskalla, for
coming today to receive some information

from us. We appreciateit very much.

| can't say I'm as wise to so many
people before methat I'll tell you what you
haveto do, but I'd like to respectfully ask
you afew questions, if you can be kind
enough to perhaps notify usin writing after
the meeting.

MR. GASKALLA: Yes, dr.

MR. BYROM: Asl recall last year,
Doctor Gottwald's study was going to be
published that justifies what's going on.

Isthis, sir, adraft of the study that
really justified scientifically what your
Department is doing?

MR. GASKALLA: It'soneof the

foundational documents, yes.
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MR. BYROM: Oh, fantastic. Thanksso
much for bringing it. That'sreally a
terrific help.

My sources of information indicate that
his study was submitted to a respected
journal and was refused because it wasn't
scientific.

I would appreciate, perhaps, if you
could let us know about that.

MR. GASKALLA: Wéll, | cantell you
right now it's been submitted for
publication in aplant pathology journal and
it was sent out for peer review. Those peer
reviews have come back in, changesto the
document made as aresult of the peer review
and it's been resubmitted for publication
and to the best of my knowledge has been
accepted.

MR. BYROM: That'sfantastic. Thanks.
I really look forward to seeing that.

In one of your printed writings | saw
that no scientific evidence suggesting an
alternate way of treating canker has been

really presented. Asl recall inthe

Midwest someone developed a heat treatment
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to knock out cancer. If acitrustreeis
heated to a hundred and thirty degreesfor a
minimum of twenty-five minutes, as| recall,
the canker would be destroyed in the tree
and the tree would be preserved.

If you don't have that evidence, Marion
Henderson has that study and she would
present ittoyou. | think | saw her give
it to you one time before.

Thethird question isin the Hollywood
hearing agrove worker from the groves
reported that in the groves, as he worked in
the groves he saw that the grove owners
would simply cut out the canker trees. They
had a canker, they would take it out, they
would take it for awalk.

So assuming the grove worker was
reported accurately, | don't quite
understand what we're protecting since the
canker isalready in the groves. Why dowe
cut all the trees down here?

So my three questions were about
Gottwald's paper, the evidence that treats
canker, that there seemsto be evidence that

has been presented. Y ou said there was
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none. Number three, the grove worker that
presented evidence that the citrus, the
canker was in the groves already, so I'm
wondering what we're protecting.

I'm amaster gardener trained at Mounts
Botanical Gardens, West Palm Beach.

One of your respective representatives
cameto my class and said to mein the Carab
there's a severe root disease of sour

orange.

The citrus growers are based on sour
orange because they use a sour orange root
stock and they graft the citrusthat they
want on the sour orange, and the respective
member of your Department in my master
gardener class said when that disease hits
us from the Carab, our citrusindustry is
gone unless we change the root stock.

So it seems strange that ablemish on a
fruit would be urgent when our trees are
already condemned. Y our Department has said
that it's only a matter of time before the
disease hits.

MR. GASKALLA: Citruscanker isn't the

only disease that the industry needs to be
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concerned about. It's one of several.

MR. BYROM: Weéll, thanks again for
coming. | know | respect you and your
position, and we'll form aline outside with
our clubs, and if you would like to run down
it we'll take aswing at you on the way out.

MR. GASKALLA: It might be better than
this, actually.

MR. BYROM: God blessyou. Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: Scott and then Ken
Murano.

MR. SCOTT: | would just liketo quote
from the dictionary the definition of farce:
"A ludicrous empty show of mockery."

| think out there there's millions of
foreign pests and bacteriathat have come to
this country, citrus canker being just one
of them. There'sthe annual wheat rust
problem with the wheat crop, the zebra
musselsin the Great Lakes, the Bufo frogs
killing our dogs, foreign termites that come
in from the Caribbean and elsewhere, the
Melaleucatree. We have maaria, we have
many other diseases in the world that have

proved almost impossible except for maybe
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one or two cases for eradication. SoI'm
thinking that you're very courageous for
taking on this one when out of amillion, |
can't calculate the percentage myself, but
maybe two pestsin the world have been
completely eradicated, and | think it'sa
very small percentage. It's probably more
zerosthan | can read off in one or two
minutes. So | just think that you should
look to science as an example and see that
what you're doing is just completely a
farce.

Check your bearings, because | think
you're way out of line and you're using our
money to fund your quackery program.

That'sall | haveto say.

MR. GASKALLA: Ken Murano and then
Victor Cento.

MR. MURANO: Ken Murano, Fort
Lauderdale, Florida

Good afternoon, everybody. Good
afternoon, Mr. Gaskalla

| want to just make a couple of

comments and make you aware of some papers

that | have from your organization and some
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other thingsto the public.

If anybody out here is computer
literate, | would advise you to get on the
Internet and go to the D.O.A.C.S. website
and look under the citrus statutes, read
them really carefully and then also at the
same website go to the tropical fruit
statutes and read them very carefully, and
if thelittle blurb that's still up on the

Department of Agriculture websiteis till
there, you'll see Mr., whoiisit, the
current boss up there talking about --

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Bronson.

MR. MURANO: Bronson talking about how

the tropical fruit industry needsto be
brought in line to the same level asthe
citrusindustry, and that tropical fruit
industry deals with every other type of
fruit that can possibly be grown down here
in Florida

So what he meansis that the box taxes
pretty much don't exist. The other feesand
al thelicensing and al the other amounts
of money that go to the Department of

Agriculturefor like fresh fruit, Florida,
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al theselittle symbols and all these
little licensing and fees and things, that
tropical fruit business needs to be brought
into line with the goal of the citrus
industry which means that they will have to
do the same thing.
Now, maybe ten years, twenty years,
thirty years from now we might have amango
problem where everybody hasto lose their
mango trees or their Carambolatrees, or who
knows what, and at some point it may bejust
possible that you will not get any fruit,
nut, vegetable or anything else, you know,
to grow in your backyard because you'll have
to buy it, you know? It'salittle bit
far-fetched, it sounds like science fiction,
but at therateit's going it probably can
happen that way, and at the end of my little
deal here I'll tell you afunny little story
about Joe who gets arrested by D.O.A.C.S.
Swat Team because he has tangerine seeds and
shap peas, and you may laugh at that.
Anyway, | had some potted citrus trees
and they werein really good condition, they

were bearing fruit, and on 7/23/99 they were
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inspected along with a grapefruit tree, and
the inspector said, wow, those are really
nicetrees, they're pretty, they're in good
condition, the grapefruit treeisfine,

there's no canker on them and there's no
canker in the entire area, the neighborhood.

Now, you know, we stood there for

approximately thirty minutestalking and
discussing the trees and everything, and |
make a particular note here that at no time
was | told potted citrustrees were
considered illegal or that they were going
to beillegal or that there was any
requirement that they needed to be planted
in the ground for any particular purpose, so
that was the end of that.

And then about ayear later my wife
discoversaguy -- Well, actualy let me
back up.

About ayear later my wife discoversa
white pick-up truck empty in my front
driveway and she thinks, well, what's going
on here? So she goes around and looks
around and discoversaD.O.A.C.S. guy in my

backyard ripping out my three potted citrus
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trees, so sherunsto the front of the house
and catches him coming around the block,
he's throwing the trees over the fence, made
this huge big dirty messin front of my yard
on the street side and she said what are you
doing? Who are you and what the heck's
going on?
He says, well, | really don't like
doing thisbut | haveto doit, and so he
takes out his shears and he startsto cut up
the three potted citrus trees, and she says,
well, how did you get in? So he points over
there.

Well, considering that the gate to my
property islocked always, the only other
way to getinisover afence. So she asked
him, well, did you jump over the fence? And
he said yes.

And then he looks at her and he says,
well, if I hadn't known you'd been homell
wouldn't be doing this, and he's cutting the
trees up.

So finaly after he finishes cutting
the three trees up he gives her this

document herethat is a stop sale and hold
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order which | believeisfor abusiness,
isn'tit?

MR. GASKALLA: It can beused for a
business. It can also be used for a
residential property.

MR. MURANO: Oh, okay.

Anyway, it says, "Reason for stop sale
and hold order: Primary condition which
constitutes an immediate serious danger to

public health, safety and welfare were three
potted citrustrees."

Wow.

So anyway, after he finishes cutting
them up he gives her this document to sign,
and right at the bottom it says, "This
action isimmediately appealableif you do
not want to sign this paper."

WEell, he gives her the paper to sign
after he's destroyed the trees and he's
looking at her as he's cutting them up and
saying if | had known you'd been home |
wouldn't be doing this, and that's just
prior to starting to cut the trees.

So first of all he saw her coming out

of the house before he cut them up, started
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to cut them up but then told her that if |
had known you had been home | wouldn't do
this, then gives her the document to sign
that she can refuseto signin order to save
thetreesfor five days after he's cutting
them up and taking them away.
So |l call upand | complained and | get
to speak to acouple of really interesting
people like Mark Fagan, Richard Miranda and
aperson named Micky, and let me just get my
notes here. It says notes on direct
discussionswith D.O.A.C.S. officials.
Thefirst person | spoke to was awoman
named, | think, Micky or Nicky, | can't
remember really but it was an icky name.
She said | have no constitutional
rightsto private property, no
constitutional rightsto due process. And |
thought, well, wait aminute. It says,
well, in this condition you don't have any
rightsat all. That'sexactly what shetold
me, and | made notes of it.
So then | asked to speak to somebody in
authority, so | talked to Mr. Fagan, and |

talked to him about six times, give or take,
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and every single time he admitted to me that

Mr. Ovad, Ernest Ovad should have never been

on my property in the first place, he should
have never been ripping out the trees and
that he agreed with me that my potted citrus
trees should have never been destroyed
adding that he was sorry there was such a
mistake, he believed my rights were violated
and that Inspector Ovad should have never
been on that property in thefirst place.
He said there was a serious breach of
D.O.A.C.S. rules, regulation and policy
regarding the actions of Inspector Ovad.
At some point or another | wrote my, |
guess you would say my senator or one of
those guys, you know, my state
representative.
About three days after | get a phone
call from Mr. Miranda, and so | returned his
phone call and he basically said the same

thing, he wasreal sorry my case was

mishandled, Ovad should have never been on

my property, the paper that he gave me
should have never been given to me, they

should have never been destroyed, and then
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he suggested at that particular point he
said, yes, but you did have potted citrus
trees. | said what does that mean? They
were inspected, they were cleared.
Hesaid, well, you know they're
illegd. | said well, wait aminute.
Nobody ever told methey wereillegal. The
first inspector never said they were
illegal. You never sent mealetter for a
whole year after that telling me they were
illegal. Nobody ever called me, | never had
anotice.

So he admitted all the samethings, you
know, that it should have never happened to
me. All my rightswere violated.

Well, okay.

He said I've got a phone call. I'll
call you back in twenty minutes. He hung up
and he never called me back until I saw him
at atown home meeting where he virtually
admitted everything, except for some strange
mysterious reason he forgot that we were
discussing potted citrus trees. He thought
| wastalking about alarge grapefruit tree.

| said, well, wait aminute. We spoke for
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like thirty minutes. Y ou should remember
what the whole basic conversation was about.
| also got aletter from Matthew Gotti,
and he sent me areally niceinteresting
document that said Bob Crawford was buying
citrustreesto givefreeto all South
Floridaresidents and he was saying it's
like seven million dollars, and he said if |
buy them now -- I'm paraphrasing alittle
bit, but if | buy them now | can lock in the
price at areally cheap price, because by
the time the citrusindustry, the growers
grow the treesthey will be of substantial
size so that people won't have to wait too
long to enjoy their fruit.
Well, I'm the only one that seemsto
know about this press rel ease because nobody
else seems to have one except for me, and |
guess | was fortunate to be able to keep it.
It'sreally interesting.
And then | have another couple of
documents here.
Thisis-- I'm sure you recognize that,
right? It'sthat little brochure.

Well, thisfirst onel got it says,
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"Arewe cutting the citrus trees to help the
industry?' It says, "No," amongst awhole
bunch of other things.
So you havealist of all therights
and the protections and what the citizens
can have.
Well, then later | get sent another
one, and this one says, well, we are cutting
the trees to help the citrus industry and
also to help save the backyard trees.
| mean, soit'slikeascam. This
thing is one big lieto get everybody on
board, get everybody's confidence. Once
they get into the program and then all of a
sudden they switch the game and you tell
them, well, | guess we're cutting it now to
help the industry.
I mean, at least they can be more
creative when they have alie here.
I have a couple of other really
interesting things.
I got afirst IFO on my door, ared
IFO thistime, and it'sreal interesting

because it shows that there's an exposing

property.
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Now, when | look at thelittle piece of
paper that I'm sure everybody gets that
tells you how many trees you have and where
the exposing property is, well, thisthing
is made out to -- | have one, two, three,
four various different sizes and ages going
from twenty yearsto four years, four
different citrustrees according to this
paper with agrand total of one at the

bottom.

| mean, it looks like this guy was
writing over somebody else's document and
screwed up really big, sloppy handwriting
and sloppy record keeping. But the
interesting thing is on the original
document thereis alittle handwritten code
on the back whereit says, explain. It says
6550 plus 4021 and it was left on my door
and it hasapencilled in date and the time
and the map of my property and the tree.

| thought, okay, great. Sol went to
this exposing property and thereis no
grapefruit tree there or there isno citrus
tree there because it's an apartment

building and there is alittle cement
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wakway and atiny little cement wall and a
foundation of abuilding, and out of the
foundation of abuilding is astump of
something other than acitrustree, right?
And thereisno citrustree there.

So | call upand | complain, and a
woman named Shanarasaid to me, well, it
doesn't matter that there's no citrustree
at that location because we have another one

nearby, so you're still in the nineteen
hundred feet.
| said, okay, great. | said, do you

mind sending me that information. So she

was gracious enough to send me the second in

the mail. So she sent me acopy of the
first map that shows the exposing property,
right? She sent me a copy of thisone, so
now | have two copies of this and then she
sent me a copy of the other exposing
property that is supposed to have the real
treethere.

So | compare my copy and the one she
sent me.

Now, it'sreally interesting, because

on the map that | got on my door asthe
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exposing property it looks alittle bit
different than thisone. There'sawhole
bunch of handwritten information added to
the second one that didn't exist on the
first one like the contractor's stamp, the
control agent's signature, all of these
other things regarding apartments and who
signed for it and everything else, and |
thought, well, gee, that's interesting,
because | compared this document to the
other document. Even the dust spots are the
same on both documents except one has a
tremendous amount of information that has
just mysteriously disappeared.
| thought, okay, that's interesting.
I'll make a note of that.
So | went to the second exposing
property.
Well, according to the person that
livesthere she said, well, I'velived here
for acouple of yearsand | park my scooter
right there and there's never been atree
there, and as | turned around | thought,
well, wait aminute, thisisreally

interesting because the first exposing
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property is here, the second exposing
property isright there and this spaceis
about maybe less than twenty feet with a
little cement wall in the middle.

So | took both maps and | turned them
over to each other like that and | turned
them back and | turned them over and | said,
wow, you know something? These maps are
identical, the location of thetreeis

identical, the little cement wall is
identical. They're both in the same place
except one is supposed to be about ten or
fifteen feet away from each other. Soll
thought, well, that's really odd too, and
nobody seemsto know about any citrustree
there, even the apartment resident that's
listed in here asbeing in there.
Sothenfinaly I get athird last IFO
on my door, and thiswill bereally
interesting. | have the exact same copy of
the very first and second map and exposing
property, and you know what? All of the
information has mysteriously disappeared,
all of the contractors names that were

either written in by hand looked like really
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hastily because this Shanara had to get all
of thisinformation on these formswithin
two days, because | called on one day and |
got the mailingstwo dayslater. So all of
the information was like gone here, appeared
over here and then completely disappeared on
the third copy and all three copiesare
identically of the same piece of paper

because of the dust marks, the squiggle of

the hand, signature, it all matches up.

So I'm thinking what the heck's going
on? Somebody is screwing around with these
documents and, you know, | mean, isit fraud
or isit some sort of a, you know,
alteration of what is supposed to be an
official document that I'm supposed to be
getting, you know?

And then the last document that | have
whichisreally interesting. Actualy |
havetwo. Oneismy wifeslittle
experience, you know, describing this guy
Ovad coming on my property and destroying
the things.

Oh, and by the way, regarding the

illegal status of citrustrees, | asked
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Mr. Fagan and | also asked Mr. Mirandaand |
also talked to aguy named Carmen DuForte.
Now, Carmen Duforte had areally good
insight.
Carmen spoke to me once after |
returned hiscall. Hetried to convince me
to meet with him in person. He wanted to
see me face-to-face and discuss the problem.
| said | don't really need to talk to you
face to face, you know, we're on the phone,
| don't want to take aday'swork just to
come down and talk to you.

He said, well, you know, Mr. Fagan and
Mr. Miranda, they really don't know what
they'retalking about. Y our treeswere
illegal. | said, well, Mr. DuForte, let me
ask you a question, the same question that |
asked Mirandaand Mr. Fagan and | might
probably ask you, too. Now, I'm not a
lawyer but I'll present thisto you, so
let's say thisis hypothetical, okay? If
your organization comes and inspects my
trees and never tells me that they're
illegal according to your knowledge, you

think they'reillegal but you don't tell me
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while you're inspecting them and you don't
advise me at any time during the following
year either by mail, phone or any way at all
but you still know that they'reillegal but
you're not telling me and then you finally
show up at some point and come in and
destroy thetrees and tell methey were
destroyed because they'reillegal, wasn't
that failure to advise me of that status?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. MURANO: Right?

Okay, and wouldn't that failure to
advise create the whole entire situation
where you could come and destroy the trees
because of this supposedly illegal status?

So you actually would create the situation
that would ensure the destruction of those
trees.

MR. GASKALLA: We should have given you
notice and given you options. That seemsto
be the missing part of the equation, and if
that's so then --

MR. MURANO: Thewoman around my corner
had the same thing happen, she had five

potted trees taken out. The guy told her
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she had no rights and that there was nothing
she could do about it.

And you know what Mr. Fagan told me?
He said thousands of people shared that same
experience with you.

So your guyswent out and did that
thousands of times and failed to advise
thousands of times to ensure that they could
come back and get those trees at some - no

matter which way at any cost no matter what
so that would ensure that you could get that
set of trees, you know?

So then that leads me to think that
maybe al this other stuff like theselittle
altered documents -- Y ou know, you don't
have accessto get into acertain areato
cut treesin, so you come up with atree
that doesn't exist and say, well, everything
in that whole area needs to be taken out
because we've got one tree here, and then
when somebody sees that that tree doesn't
exist, well, we have another one over here
and there'sno tree there either. You don't
have access to that area unless you make it

apoint of getting in there to get that

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

166

little section, and Mr. Fagan --

MR. GASKALLA: Do you have copies of
all those documents? Are those copies that
you have?

MR. MURANO: | can make copies and send
them to you. | would rather not depart with
these particular individual ones.

MR. GASKALLA: If youcandothat I'll
giveyou my word that I'll look into it, and

if we failed to do some things we were
supposed to do, we'll do our best to make it
right.

MR. MURANO: Weéll, | already got my
voucher card which is absurd, because prior
to the whole canker thing | was, as a matter
of fact, going to buy trees. Orangetrees
and grapefruit treeswere like six dollars
and ninety-nine cents down at Wal-Mart.
Right after the canker thing came out and
the voucher card came out now they're
thirty-nine ninety-nine.

There was one other thing.

Thisisreally important here.

Now, | would like to address the issue

about like let's say if thiswasthe O.J.
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Simpson trial or something, right? The
paperwork was really an important thing,
procedure was areally important thing,
right? Forensic experts, if they allowed a
hair to touch something, that wasit, it was
contaminated.

Well, you know, | have a specimen
report here, and if | was an attorney and |
wasin court and you were a pathol ogist and

you were banking your whole case on this
piece of paper here | would say, well, you
know, sir, the date that this report was
received on or that the specimen was
received was |eft blank so there's no way to
determine when this thing was received
becauseit's eft blank.

The date that it was sent is | eft
blank, right? The sender isleft blank. So
we don't know when it was sent, when it was
received, or who even sent it.

Well, if you look down further it
says- it hasal this other really official
stuff that saysinfection and infestation
and it says collection technique. It's

blank. And then it hasremarksand it says
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Shabeer Razeri or whatever hisnameis.
That'sthe guy that signs every single one
of these things.

Now, at atown meeting one of your guys
said | sign them, but his nameis not on any
of them.

Now at the bottom it says, whichis
really important, it says recipient of
report. It'sleft blank.

| mean, if | wasajudge | would look
and say thisthing isinvalid to me because
there's no way to confirm that thisthing is
even atruthful document other than the fact
that somebody signed it named Shabeer
Razeri, and it has a coupl e other people's
names on it, but anybody that was
responsible for sending, receiving, dating
or anything else like that, there is no way
to confirm that at all.

MR. GASKALLA: And that'sfor the
alleged property that you were exposed to?
Isthat what that report isfor?

MR. MURANQO: Yes.

And actually both of them for both

properties, so | would assume that this

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

169

little - thisway of filling things out so

that nobody can confirm anything isalittle

bit more than just my particular copy here.

So that's pretty muchiit. | don't

expect any responses or any answers. You

know, asfar as|'m concerned the only other

thing that | would liketo say, and |

discussed thiswith people and some people

are very trusting of the government. I'm
very patriotic, | believe in the United
States and everything like that, but | don't
think that an agency should be so out of
control that they can go into aperson's
property, destroy anything they want to,
come in anytime they want to comein and
say, well, that's because we have to protect
theindustry.

Like thewoman said, | don't care about
the orange industry, | don't care about the
grapefruit industry, | don't care about the
citrusindustry. | want my constitutional

rightsintact and | don't want to have to

worry about somebody, whether or not they're

going to lose ajob or something. | got

laid off my job. Nobody's funding me,
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nobody's protecting my artistic interior
design capability, nobody's insuring me.
Thething | don't want to beis, |
don't want to be forced into going to a
store and buying afood product that | can
grow in my backyard just because somebody
wants to control food as a source.
Now, again, if you go to the website
you'll seethat citrus, thereisa
particular spot and also go to the
Department of Citrusand also go to Citrus
Mutual, there is a section where it says no
person shall handle, touch, ship, grow, do
anything to do with citrus.

Y ou know, | think it's absurd to have a
food source monopolize to the point of where
you haveto go out and buy it if you can
grow it.

Y ou know, I'm worried about my
Carambolas and my other exotic tropical
fruits. 1 don't want to spend thousands of
dollars going to the store to buy food that
| can grow in my backyard.

Now let mejust tell you my story.

MR. ZOPPI: That's Mark Fagan sitting
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right there at the end.
MR. MURANO: Oh, niceto meet you.
MR. FAGAN: Niceto meet you.
MR. MURANO: Okay, so here'smy little
story.
So, okay, Joe, it's a nice Sunday
morning and he wants to go out and he wants
to plant his snap pea seeds because he wants
to grow his snap peas. So hereachesfor
his tangerine he bought at Eckerd or any
store for three bucks apiece, and that's
okay. He'sout in hisyard puttering around
inthedirt. All of asudden there'sthis
big smashing sound, the gate comes crashing
in, and thisteam of SW.A.T. armed
D.O.A.C.S. officers come in screaming put
the snap pea seeds down and step away from
the watering can.

Wow.

So before he even has a chanceto
respond, the lead SW.A.T. guy has his head
on the ground with hisrifle butt crammed
against his head and he looks down and he
says, oh, we have atangerine seed here,

too. That's another ten yearsfor you, Bud.
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He goes, but | just bought that. He cracks
him in the head with the gun and he says
tell it to thejudgeif you live that long.

Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: Victor Cento with John
Penn next.

Victor, | believeit's Cento, John Penn

with Arch Sturatis on deck.

MR. PENN: Good afternoon. My nameis
John Penn and | livein Plantation, Florida
which I've resided in about seventeen years
now, | think it is.

Going right to your rule which we
talked about, among other things, | would
like to comment there for a moment and then
| would liketo just ask afew other
questions which may or may not get answered,
and I'min Section B under the Immediate
Final Orders, if you would turn there,
please.

It says, "It may be delivered in
person, by certified mail or attached to a
conspicuous place.”

Would you care to define conspicuous

place, what that means to you, Mr. Gaskalla,
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or maybe Mr. Fagan would like to say what
his definitionis.
MR. FAGAN: Mr. Gaskallacan dofine.
MR. PENN: Okay.
MR. GASKALLA: I'mglad he hasthat
kind of confidencein me. I'm not sure|
can, but it would be a place to where the
homeowner would obviously seeit. That's
our intent there.
MR. PENN: Wéll, now there'san
attorney standing in the back of the room.
Where the homeowner would obviously see
it, what would that mean to you, Mr. Meyers,
| believeitis?
MR. MEYERS: To me that would mean
putting it in my hands personally, but |
don't know what the Department means. By
maybe on the front door assuming that it's
attached in away that it won't blow away
andit'sidentified in away that it won't
be confused with something el se that may be
placed at your front door, some sort of a
businessflier.
MR. PENN: It seemsto methat's kind

of open ended. | mean, what that might mean
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toyou, sir, or what that might mean to you,
sir, or you, sir, or me could be four
different meanings, conspicuous place, and
I'll bring up why | think that's a problem.

I'm fortunate enough to own several
propertiesin Broward County, and some of
them are rental properties, and one of them
was asubject in your earlier cuttings, and
| came back to town, or my son called me one

day and he said guess what, dad? They just
cut down all thetrees over at your house
across the street today. | said, oh? |
said was there any notification? He said |
don't know. Andto thisday | never
received any notification. Y ou know why? |
had atenant in there and | was out of town.
| had no way of knowing. It was gone before
| could say boo.

Now, | did have somebody watching my
mail, and | just got in the mail this past
week taxes for four separate propertiesin
Broward County.

They didn't have any problem finding me
onthose. They cameto the housel lived

in. They're not sent to my tenants. They

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

175

sent it to mewhere| live and wherethey're
going to get paid from.
So conspicuous place, how would you
handleitif | have arental property?
Would it mean something to my tenants? And
I'm sure some other people may have a case
likethis. | don't think I'm the only one
that owns more than one property.
So conspicuous place to meis so open
ended from alegal standpoint.
And then it says delivered in person.
Well, okay, if they hand it to me, but
what if it'sdelivered in person to one of
my tenants? And what if that tenant says |
don't care about that treeright there. |
mean, he could begoneinayear. It
doesn't mean anything to him. It might mean
something to me. | only pay taxes on the
property.
So | think you have some open ended in
here.
Certified mail | don't have a problem
with to the person that pays the taxes.
MR. GASKALLA: Good point.

MR. PENN: Thank you.
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Now, leaving that for amoment, two of
my properties | have | put up posted private
property signs on, one of them | livein,
another house | own with my daughter.

How do you inspect on posted property?
Should | address that to you? You'rethe
one sending the crews there.

MR. FAGAN: Not me.

MR. PENN: Oh, yes, you are. You're
theonein Sunrise.

MR. FAGAN: Mr. Gaskalla

MR. PENN: Okay.

How do you inspect on a posted
property? What's the procedure?

MR. GASKALLA: If wecan gain accessto
the property without doing damage to the
property or placing an inspector in jeopardy
because of dogs or whatever, wetry to gain
access.

MR. PENN: What do you mean try to gain
access?

MR. GASKALLA: Wedo gain accessto
inspect the trees on that property.

MR. PENN: Doesthat mean you ignore

the sign?
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MR. GASKALLA: Wetake note of the
sign, but outside of Dade County we do have
the authority to go on those properties, to
the best of my knowledge.

MR. PENN: Okay, so I've got a posted
sign on my door right next to the number
right on the front of my house that's this
big red posted property no trespassing and
it'sthere, and I've got a pool around back

and your inspector comes around and | may be
skinny dipping in my pool. Now where does
that leave things? Am | going to be charged
with sexual harassment or something?

I'm serious now.

MR. GASKALLA: | understand your point.

MR. PENN: Y ou have violated my
property.

There's some hedge rows around my
property, and if | want to go out my back
door and take adip in my pool, I'm going to
do it because I'm on my property.

So if some stranger is on my property
because | put that sign out there -- Now, if
you come to my door and you knock on the

door and | answer it, I'll happily take your
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inspectors back there.

And there's another issueto this.

One of your people comes on my
property, al right, and it's not posted and
they get hurt on my property. If astranger
walks on my property they can sue meif they
trip over something in my back yard or front
yard or whatever. What happens if one of
your inspectors gets hurt on my property,

falls over, anything, stepsin ahole?

MR. GASKALLA: They could, but the
Stateis self insured, so they would cover
that.

MR. PENN: Wdll, what you'resayingis
you legally havetheright, am | to
understand you right, you legally have the
right to ignore and not make any attempt?
Private property, no trespassing, that means
nothing to your Department. Isthat right?

MR. GASKALLA: Itisour policy totry
to make contact with the property owner
first, but if we cannot do that and we can
in our opinion safely gain access, we do
attempt to do that, yes.

MR. PENN: Inyour opinion.
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MR. GASKALLA: Tothe best of my
knowledge.

MS. SCHNEIDER: If they're not home
they go in anyway.

MR. PENN: What rule do you operate
under that gives you that right?

MR. GASKALLA: The Florida Statutes
Chapter 581.031 (15).

MR. ZOPPI: That's based on an

emergency which is afalse emergency.

MR. PENN: Isthat based on this
emergency?

MR. GASKALLA: No. That'sjust the
general statute.

MR. PENN: That you can just operate
free of will on private property, you can
just go wherever you want to go, you've got
freereign of the state, isthat what you're
saying?

MR. GASKALLA: | believeit reads
something likeinto or any place for
inspection purposes.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Notin Dade.

MR. GASKALLA: Yes, we've been stopped

in Dade County and we're going through some

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

180

legal challenges.

MR. ZOPPI: That includes breaking down

gate doors and jumping fences?

MR. GASKALLA: Wedl, | saidif wecan

gain access without damaging property.

MR. PENN: Well, mineyou canwalk on,

it's not fenced but | have asign out there,
too.

How do | know your inspectors have
decontaminated themselves? My treesare
supposed to be fine.

MR. GASKALLA: Thatisour policy and
procedure to do that.

Now, to tell you that everyone doesit
everytime, | can't give you that assurance,
but if we catch them not doing that, that's
their last day of employment.

MR. PENN: And my treeswhilethey tell
methey'refine, | ran into the same problem
that this gentleman, | think, spoke right
before meran into where there was an
infected tree within nineteen hundred feet
and it was over at the address | was given
at thefire hall City of Plantation, which

inyour previous meetings |'ve attended |
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brought that issue up, and there was no
citrustree over there of the city's record
nor of the grass cutting crews, and | spent
time going to City Hall, | spent time
walking the grounds myself and there were no
stumps there.

So then when | said something about
that they said, oh, thereis another one
thisway.

So that doesn't matter anyhow. If this
oneis not good enough, we've got another
one.

MR. GASKALLA: | remember that earlier
discussion, and | believe weinvestigated
it.

MR. PENN: And what?

MR. FAGAN: Theend result isthat the
address for the fire house is the exact same
address asfor the park. It'sdone on
parcel numbers and they issued one address
for the park and the fire department.

MR. PENN: So how far wasthat tree
truly from my property? If thefire
department is pretty close, that park

extends along ways back there. If you were
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referring to the property heading east
behind the fire department, across the canal
and then it goes on down by the auditorium
and further on down, doesit not?
MR. FAGAN: Yes.
MR. PENN: So how would | know whereit
ison that property?
MR. FAGAN: | believe we re-positioned
the dot representing the tree to more
closely represent where the tree actually
was on that parcel.

MR. PENN: You re-positioned it?

MR. FAGAN: Right.

Which iswhat we do with a parcel that
islarger than a standard residential size
property.

MR. PENN: | can understand your having
to give some kind of address, but when you
say you have to reposition the dot, then |
wonder what el se has been re-positioned, and
that's the reason I'm here to speak today
because of all the confusion your Department
leaves when you hear of the different tales
that you hear at these workshops.

| think I'm about done here.
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Mr. Gaskalla, at the last meeting here
at Broward County over at thelibrary, |
believe, and | don't remember the exact
date, but | believe it wasthelast oneyou
had here, there were several people that
brought up and questioned the scientific
evidence, and | think you said, well, welll
try to have some scientists here from our
Department at the next meeting.

| think thisisthe next meeting.

Arethere any scientiststhat are going
to speak today?

MR. GASKALLA: We had two workshops,
onein West Palm and one in Dade County and
we had scientific presentation at both of
those.

MR. PENN: Okay. Well, if I didn't
elect to drive to Palm Beach or Dade County
| guessyou're out of luck, right?

MR. GASKALLA: Unfortunately it appears
that way.

MR. PENN: And the other thing that was
brought up at all the other meetings|
attended, the two prior to this one wasthe

time of day of the meetings and you all also
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said you would try to address them when some
working people could get here, and thank
goodness I'm retired, but, you know, it's

kind of rough if you're working, and here we
areagain at 1:00 today.

MR. GASKALLA: Wedid have our |ast
meeting in North Dade at 6:00 to 9:00, and
that was the poorest attended of all
meetings which surprised me agreat deal.

MR. PENN: Well, maybe it wasn't
noticed very well.

This onewas noticed in the local paper
but it was back in the section that you
might not normally look, | think the travel
section or something, but it wasin the
paper. | forget exactly where.

| just laughed and showed my wife at
thetimewhereit was at.

MR. MEYERS: Areyou saying you noticed
this one at 1:00 because the one in Dade was
so poorly attended?

MR. GASKALLA: It seemed likethe
afternoon meeting asfar as getting
attendance has been our best bet, yes.

MR. MEYERS: But you didn't notice this
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one at 1:00 because the Dade meeting was so
poorly attended, the 6:00 p.m. mesting. Is
that correct?
MR. GASKALLA: Thiswasaconvenient
time.
MR. MEYERS: Right, because, | mean,
you noticed this meeting, in fact, before
the Dade meeting occurred, just for the
record.
MR. GASKALLA: Correct.
MR. PENN: And one other question.
If | wanted to trim my citrustrees or
cut off any dead limbs or do any maintenance
on them to the size of them, am | allowed to
do that now, or am | breaking some law?
MR. GASKALLA: If you need to trim your
citrustrees back, if you would cut them
into manageabl e pieces and bag them and put
them curbside, that would be fine.
MR. PENN: Bag them and put them
curbside for who, sir?
MR. GASKALLA: For pick-up.
I'm not familiar with just how that
works down here, but | assume you have some

type of periodic pick-up of yard debris.
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MR. PENN: Y es, when the trash people
come around.

So you're saying it's okay for meto
put them out there and they just put them on
the truck and go on through the
neighborhood, right?

MR. GASKALLA: We prefer that they be
bagged.

MR. PENN: Okay.

So | don't have to decontaminate
anything? | can just put them out curbside
and they go on down the road to wherever the
landfill is, right? | won't get arrested by
the posse, right?

MR. GASKALLA: Correct.

MR. PENN: Okay, thank you.

MR. ZOPPI: A point of order,

Mr. Gaskalla, before this gentleman gets

off. 1 want to correct one thing what you
said, and that was in the Dade and Palm
Beach County presentation by a scientist,
they had atwo hour presentation which was
like afilibuster and it was by Doctor Wayne
Dixon and it was not ascientific

presentation but a concept, atheory, and if
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you look at all the documentation whether on
the website, fromthe D.O.A. or in their
presentation and verbally speaking to you,
they use the words presumption and assume
and guesstimate and concept.
MR. GASKALLA: Wait aminute,
Mr. Zoppi. | mean, | think the question
that was asked of me waswill we have a
scientist at ameeting to make a
presentation on Doctor Gottwald's research
and to answer questions, and we did just
that.

MR. ZOPPI: It was not ascientific
presentation, it was an unscientific. There
iS no exact science.

And the other thing that | haveto say
isthat you said that you have alegal right
to break down gates and jump fences.

MR. GASKALLA: | did not say that.

MR. ZOPPI: You didn't say that?

MR. GASKALLA: No.

MR. ZOPPI: Those are not legal powers
that the D.O.A. has. Those are Gestapo,
storm trooper tactics, and thisis America.

MR. PENN: | don't have any further
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comments.

Thank you very much for allowing usto
come here today and you being here and your
crew so we can make these comments.

MR. GASKALLA: Wéll, niceto seeyou
again. Wish it was under different
circumstances.

Miranda L opez and Doctor Greenstein.

It's 4:40, we have three speakers | ft,

but | don't know how our court reporter
stands on time, but I'll stay until
everybody has had an opportunity.

MR. STURAITIS: Essentialy | came here
really just to observe, but two months ago,
perhaps you'll remember, | was at another
workshop and | presented a statement, but |
haven't seen it posted yet, so | was just
curious what happened with that, and |
wanted to make sure that that was on the
record.

Wasit?

Y ou said that there was some kind of
problem in getting the input from the
Florida International University workshop

two months ago on the website?
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MR. GASKALLA: The October 10th
workshop?

MR. STURAITIS: Right.

MR. GASKALLA: Which was about a month
ago.

MR. STURAITIS: A month ago.

MR. GASKALLA: Yes. The court reporter
had some difficulty in the scientific
terminology and phraseology that was used,

particularly in Doctor Dixon's presentation,
so we made those corrections and sent it
back for revision and then we will post it.

MR. STURAITIS: Doesthe publicinput,
does that need to be resubmitted?

MR. GASKALLA: Itwon't change
anything.

MR. STURAITIS: So that was accurate.

MR. GASKALLA: Unlessit'sjust a
misspelling.

MR. STURAITIS: Okay, so fundamentally
that was already included. | don't need to
repeat all that?

MR. GASKALLA: No.

MR. STURAITIS: Okay, grest.

Well, thisis simply an addendum, and
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I've come to the conclusion that this

policy, as| said earlier, must be funded by
the hosiery industry because | know that
we're being hosed, or maybeit'saforeign
government. Maybe the Republic of
Scamdinaviathat way | know we're being
scammed. Oh, stop me. Or maybe from
Afghaniscam or Liberia because we're being
lied to.

Sorry I'm here in my gym clothes, but
after all of this!'ll haveto release my
frustrations somewhere, and asfar asthis
having animpact, | know that people have
talked about the economic impact, but |
think this has al so caused a psychic impact
judging by the tone of alot of theinput
that we've had this afternoon.

"There'salot of anger, and wethe

homeowners of South Floridareally only have

onething to say to you this afternoon:
Leave our citrusalone. Leave our citrus
trees alone because they don't belong to
you. You didn't plant them, you didn't
fertilize them, you didn't irrigate them,

you didn't trim them, protect them, nurse
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them back from the wind storms, the
hurricanes, freezes and floods, you didn't
send your agents when we, the homeowners,
needed help. No support camein for the low
fruit yielding years or the droughts or the
infestations and other trying conditions,
and unlike the citrus farmers and growers,
we, the owners of backyard fruit trees have
never received checks and rebates and tax
credits and equipment offsets and bridge
loans and political power and influence. We
have not benefited from lawyers and
|obbyists and marketing. We never receive
government or promotional subsidies or trade
show supports or funding or consideration
for fertilizer, free seed, seedlings,
insecticides or any other kind of help, but
now the fact isyou feel that you have some
kind of proprietary rights or a notion of
ownership over our trees or some kind of
overarching paternal rulemaking authority
over our property that gives you somekind
of control over our trees.
Y ou are sadly misguided and misinformed

to make anywhere near such an assumption is
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adisturbing and flagrant transgression, an
attack of unforgivable arrogance on the part
of this Department against the citizen
homeowners of South Florida.

The voice of the peopleis hereto say
that we believethisisabasic lack of
respect of we, the people, depriving we, the
people, of our rightsto our property and
our enjoyment of our possessions and our

pursuit of happinesswith our citrustrees.

Wedon't trust you, plain and simple.

Where were you before this so-called
crisis? How much interest did you show in
the growing efforts of my citrustrees
before? How many visits or educational
pamphlets or TV spots focused on my
interests? What kind of effort did you
make?

Not asingle one.

Y ou have no credibility here, no
manifest legal authority, no clear popular
mandate and barely a scant or wisp of
scientific justification to further what is
little more than a brute stone age slash and

burn insatiable feast of total and
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indiscriminate destruction of our collective
patrimony.

The Department of Agriculture has
single-handedly defied the problem, outlined
the consequences and mandated the solution.
That iswhy we don't trust you, plain and
simple. The citizens of Floridaare not
convinced.

We will not look the other way as our
trees are decimated not by the citrus canker
but by the citrusindustry lobby
unrestrained by anything that resembles
clear judgment and immaculately ill informed
by the principles of science. Thisis
nothing more than an unmitigated hysteria
and a self serving overreaction.

More than amillion and a half trees
aregone. Thereisno end in sight whether
it isanineteen hundred square foot rule, a
twenty-nine hundred square foot rule. The
Department has shown that it's simply
guessing and groping in the dark.

This needless destruction must stop.
The people will not accept without question

the view that our healthy trees must
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ceaselessly, senselessly and needlessly be
sacrificed.

Indeed, we should regard that opinion
with the deepest of suspicions, and we will.
We have theright, in fact, to insist that
an independent study be made of the
feasibility of all alternatives, but sadly
there's no other game in town putting the
criteriacitrus canker in the most powerful

of searches on the Internet yields nobody
else but Doctor Gottwald, the Department of
Agriculture'sless than disinterested in all
but appearance the citrus industry funded
scientist.

So it seemsthereis not very much
interest by the international scientific
community in this problem, or maybe | don't
know how to read Hebrew or Portuguese.
Brazil and Israel come to mind asleading
citrus nations. | suppose they've never
suffered this type of a problem, or China,
for that matter, Australia, or other
countriesin Africa, but nonetheless, I'm
not a scientist or aresearcher, but

probably more accurately there simply seems
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to be alack of reliable scholarship perhaps
available on this problem we're facing
across the board, and where do we go from
this?

Please don't do usthe indignity of
pretending to know more than you do and
admit that there is much basic work that
needs to be done, that there is much that's
not understood, that there's much that

hasn't been researched, that's there's many

holes that just haven't been completely" --
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Plugged.
MR. STURAITIS: Plugged. Thanks.

"If something is not understood

completely, then any solution presented thus

far isfalse, artificial, premature and even
farcical at best but at worseisa
negligent, cruel hoax and a complete
abdication of reasonabl eness and
responsibility on your part.

Thiscitrus eradication dictateis
simply an expression of official panic, an
unmitigated, annihilistic rage against a
disease that the Department does not

understand and surely findsit was sorely
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unprepared for and is shockingly out of step
with, isloath to admit that it had but no
other measures of funds - isloath to admit
that it had but any measure of predetermined
precautions and preparations for dealing
with thisdisease. It's simply surprised,

and so we're paying the price. So it goes

out on awilly-nilly spree of excess, Ad hoc
catch up at the expense of the homeowners.

We are sure this destructive burden
would not have been borne by the growers
were the shoe on the other foot if this
disease originated in the groves up North
and threatened our trees, instead herein
the citiesin South Florida.

On behalf of the citizens of South
Florida, we are here to beseech you to
reconsider, rethink, reinvestigate,
reevaluate, re-examine, repeal the silly
rule that you're using to justify the
business of big citrus over and above and
against the individual homeowners.

In the strongest way with what little
voice we have, we'd like to demand to be

recognized and have our rightsfairly
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represented.

I'm not ascientist, an activist or a
lawyer and my arguments here aren't original
or shrewd or learned, but | can smell
something rotten here, and thisrule stinks
and thiswhole policy just doesn't make
sense.

The damage the state is suffering is
not from the citrus canker but from the

betrayal of confidence of itscitizens, it's
through a perpetuation of afraud, itisa
psychological afront, afiasco and a great

liethat isthe damage.

MR. GASKALLA: MirandaLopez and Doctor

Greenstein and then David Lord.

MS. LOPEZ: Miranda Lopez from Fort
Lauderdale.

My impression isif the situation is so
serious regarding thisthreat of the
disease, have you ever taken into account
the fact of the lawn servicesin the process
of spreading the disease?

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Usethe mic.

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MS. LOPEZ: Did you takeinto account
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the fact of the lawn services for the spread
of the disease?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MS. LOPEZ: Isthere something that can
be done regarding that?

MR. GASKALLA: Within quarantine areas
lawn services are required to decontaminate
equipment personally.

MS. LOPEZ: Okay, asaresident, a
responsible resident that ownsin thisarea,
that owns a healthy tree, | would like for
your organization to take into account the
amount of time that the grapefruit tree
takes beforeit beginsto bear fruit. My
tree took eight years, no more, beforeit
really began to have agood crop, and also
the economical impact that your measures are
taking.

Just for the fruit, in the long term
laws | consider that it would get into the
thousands of dollars, and | would like very
much for you to take that into account.

That'sall. Thank you very much.

MR. GASKALLA: Thank you.

Doctor.
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MR. GREENSTEIN: Doctor Mélvin
Greenstein, Miami, Florida. Pine Crest.

It's nice seeing you again,
Mr. Gaskalla. 1'm going to berea nice
today. I'm not going to holler and get you
excited or anything else. It'stoo latein
the day.

MR. GASKALLA: That'sokay. Atthis
point I'm pretty much numb anyway, so --

MR. GREENSTEIN: Thelasttimel saw
you we were having that rulemaking committee
up in Dade and | remember saying to you that
I would love to switch sides and be on your
side against everybody here in this room,
and | only asked you to do one thing, and
maybe you did and maybe you didn't. | just
want to remind you of what it was.

MR. GASKALLA: | did, andit'sonits
way to you as we speak, and when you see
that map, if you have achance, give mea
call, becauseit'sinteresting asto what it
shows, | think, asfar as disease spread.

MR. GREENSTEIN: So basically wherever
it wasin Dade, Broward, or Palm Beach, for

those of you who weren't here, the question
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| asked wasit's been ayear sincethe
disease or focal trees were cut down and
then the nineteen hundred foot rule states
that they're all going to be cut down, and |
said, well, | was just wondering if there
were any statisticsto show. Did anyone go
back on the property nineteen hundred feet
from the focal trees and see if these trees,
in fact, did get the canker, and | asked
them because | thought that would be a good
experiment and Mr. Gaskallasaid, yes, they
have gone back and they do have that
information but he didn't have it with him,
so | just requested, | don't know how long
ago it was --
MR. GASKALLA: About amonth.
MR. GREENSTEIN: About amonth, and he
said he would have it within a couple weeks.
Isthat all in Dade, Broward and Palm
Beach County?
MR. GASKALLA: Right.
MR. GREENSTEIN: You do havedll that?
MR. GASKALLA: Right.
MR. GREENSTEIN: And which trees have

been infected since that time in that
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nineteen hundred foot from the focal tree?

MR. GASKALLA: Right.

MR. GREENSTEIN: Okay.

MR. GASKALLA: You canlook at it and
if you have any follow-up questions, give me
acall.

MR. GREENSTEIN: Thank you very much.

MR. GASKALLA: Yes, dir.

MR. MURANO: After everybody gets done,
can | ask you one other, a couple of quick
guestions?

MR. GASKALLA: Sure.

David Lord.

Thisisour last registered speaker
anyway.

MR. LORD: How muchtimedo | have?

MR. GASKALLA: We're supposed to be
doneat 5:00 and it's six minutestill, but
we won't hold you to six minutes, but if you
can stick to the key issues, | would
appreciateit.

MR. LORD: Okay. Let mejust giveyou
this.

Thisisalist of questions, and soin

case --
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MR. GASKALLA: | did receivethe
documents that you sent to me with the
attached study or report and, you know, we
will certainly be taking ahard look at that
and responding accordingly.

MR. LORD: And you received an
alternate plan, like awritten alternative
proposal ?

MR. GASKALLA: With the notebook?

MR.LORD: Yes.

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. LORD: Do you consider that fair
written -- | forget the wording.

Can everyone hear me?

Move back?

MR. GASKALLA: A good faith proposal ?

MR.LORD: Yes.

Do you consider that to be?

MR. GASKALLA: It wastechnical in
nature, to say the least, and | passed it on
to my staff for review, soit's hard for me
to answer that question here today, but we
will certainly giveit athorough analysis.

MR. LORD: Okay.

If | start these questions, | consider
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that there are really two epidemiology
studies, one conducted in 1998 to 1999, but
| consider what's happened the last year to
be another record of how trees become or
don't become infected.

I'm just going to talk about 1998 to

'99 because that's part of your -- | don't
even haveit.

This seemsto have bearing on the
nineteen hundred foot rule, so the first
guestion is on the study, the data
collection was done by specials GPS measures
by the Department to provide to the
Department inspectors. Isthat correct?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MR. LORD: Doctor Sun participatedin
this data collection, as he was responsible
for the estimation of the oldest lesion. Is
that correct?

MR. GASKALLA: Doctor Sun and others,
yes.

MR. LORD: Thewording in this document
says he was solely responsible for the
estimation of the oldest lesion.

MR. GASKALLA: For the estimation.
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MR. LORD: Of dl this.
MR. GASKALLA: I'msorry. | missed the
question, but that's correct.
MR. LORD: Did he actualy go to each
property to find the oldest lesion?
MR. GASKALLA: Tothe best of my
knowledge, yes.
MR. LORD: The Department provided me
with the locations of study site one, afour
mile square area. Thisareain your letter
shows the physical limits of study site one,
so | assumed that the data collection
occurred only within that site. | assumed
that the boundaries of site one remained
constant during the study. Isthis correct?
MR. GASKALLA: Wél, you're getting
pretty technical on me.
MR. LORD: Thisiswhat your letter to
me with the location of the study sites,
and --
MR. GASKALLA: If that'swhat | saidin
my letter.
MR. LORD: No, you didn't. You didn't
say whether they remained fixed during the

entire epidemiology study.
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MR. GASKALLA: I'll haveto check on
that. | do not know.

MR. LORD: Okay.

| assume the boundaries of site one
remain constant during the study. Isthat
correct?

MR. GASKALLA: | believethat's
correct, but let me verify it.

MR. LORD: All diseased trees, whether

labeled as newly infected or source trees,

the tabled results are inside this four

square mile area as shown on your memo. Is

that correct?

MR. GASKALLA: Tothebest of my
knowledge, but if you'll give me-- I'll
respond to all of these questions that are
in that regard.

MR. LORD: | put my address on there,
on that thing.

MR. GASKALLA: Okay.

MR. LORD: Isit correct to state that
for site onethat thereis a diseased tree
exactly nineteen hundred feet from another
diseased tree which is considered to be the

tree that infected it?
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MR. GASKALLA: Why don't you just read
al theseinto the record. It might bethe
best thing.

MR. LORD: Similarly, if you had amap,
could you show me another diseased tree
sixteen hundred feet away from another
diseased tree which is considered to be the
tree that infected it? Would all these
trees be inside the study site?

Did inspectors use these forms and GPS
only in reporting on properties within the
study sites?

When did they stop using these forms?

It appears that properties outside
study sites were on one year inspection
schedule. Isthat correct?

Do you want me to proceed?

MR. GASKALLA: It would probably be
easier because these are pretty detailed
questionsjust to respond in writing.

MR. LORD: Okay, I'mjust going to read
awritten statement.

MR. GASKALLA: Okay.

MR. LORD: Asfar asl'm concerned, you

went far beyond the study site. Y ou went to
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correlating trees which were much outside
the areas where you had inspected to provide
public comment on the eradication of two
hundred thousand citrus trees because
administrative courts ordered the Department
to go through proper rulemaking procedures.
After cutting down more than one million
trees, one does not suddenly ask for public
comments.

| think you know how we feel.

The conditions for avalid study,
epidemiology study as posted on your website
state that, one, it isthe conditionsfor a
valid study, the absence of canker in the
surrounding area. Two, sitewhich are
distant from one another. Neither condition
was satisfied. The surrounding area - the
surrounding areas are not absent of canker.
Thereis an abundance of citrus canker
outside each site.

Thisinformation was taken from the
Department's own maps.

The problem with this experiment is
that outside contamination continues to grow

asthe study progresses. Asmore datais
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collecteditislessreliable. Thisisa
study that starts off bad and gets worse.
Thereisno confinement in any of these
sites. Confinement would be some large
feature such asalake, airport, et cetera.
| have personally visited each site.
Thereis no confinement.
From the most recent manuscript we see
that B1 and B2 are two sites adjacent to
each other. Thereisno separationinthis
case. Thereare no controls. Thisleadsto
asituation of garbagein, garbage out.
I would also like to point out that
this document that you show, if you look at
the very last interval in each table, tables
one through five you see no new infected
trees except for one. | believeit'ssite
three. There are exactly forty-four
infected treesin the last three months.
Now, aquestion came up: How long
until all the trees are infected?
| did acalculation. Forty-four trees
in four months, a hundred and twenty trees
in the year, you have nineteen thousand

trees altogether, along long time.
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MR. GASKALLA: Well, that'strue, but
with the disease epidemiol ogy the amount of
spread is directly proportional to the
amount of inoculum present and it's cyclical
due to weather events and other factors.

MR. LORD: At the end of the study you
would have the highest concentration of
infected trees, the highest density, so you
would have your highest inoculum loads at

the end of the study.

MR. GASKALLA: But what werethe
weather events during that period?

MR. LORD: Doctor Gottwald providesit
in figure one of the report.

If you look at figure one, the rainfall
isgiven on amonthly - actually every
rainfall -- And you can see the growth
curves plateau and yet we have the normal
rainy summer months, and --

MR. GASKALLA: Good point. Good
question.

MR. LORD: It'swritten in the abstract
past one third of the growth is plateaued
growth curve. The very long distance

travelsthat are presented in the table of
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results, one or two milesrequiresthat a
huge areais known to be free of canker. It
requires also that the lesion ages be
precisely known.

Theresearchers state the lesion ageis
estimated in terms of days.

Thisisabsurd, but aone day
difference can have adramatic effect on the
distance numbers. It caninvalidate all

resultsin an assessment period.

The only published distance numbers
show acitrus canker tree being infected by
another tree eleven milesaway. Onewould
have to inspect over one hundred square
miles or about two hundred thousand citrus
treesto determine if there was one diseased
tree closer.

There were only eighteen teams of
inspectors capable of inspecting about
twenty-five residences per day. Thisworks
out to about two hundred residences per day.

The long distance numbers are primarily
aresult of the excluded or missing numbers
from the uninspected properties outside the

study areas.
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What is happening or has happened in
the area surrounding the study siteisjust
as important as what occurred in the sites.

The Department shows that in the areas
directly to the north of study site one
about sixty percent of the propertieswith
citrus treeswere checked in 1998, and I'll
giveyou the table there included with the
material that shows thirty-three properties

and only sixty percent were inspected in
1998. Thelack of surveysinthe
surrounding areasis one of the reasons why
the researchersidentified the large

distance numbers, like two miles, three
milesor even 11.1 miles.

The distance numbersdon't add up in
prior presentations, and | gave you a copy
of the prior presentations because the
researchers decided that an infected tree
could be used for adistance calculation but
neglected to add the tree to the pool or
source trees in the subsequent period. This
isaviolation of their stated procedure.

We examined the current state of

distant numbersin prior presentations. The
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numbers when compared show humerous
inconsistencies and conflicts. The changes

in tree counts, there were changesin the

tree counts while the distance numbers
remained fixed. Thus, either the published
distance numbers are incorrect or the prior
presented numbers in two other presentations
areincorrect.

The distance numbersin the published
ledger have no credibility. Government
officials decided to eradicate citrus canker
in one big campaign by creating alarge non
citrus swath running through Broward County
and Miami-Dade County.

How far citrus canker can spread
depends on how long you let it spread.

The period between October, 1997 to
June, 2000 was a period of minimal cutting
and the canker continued to spread. A three
million dollar eradication program ballooned
to athree hundred million dollar program.
The wasted time was because the state was
afraid it might have to pay residentsfor
the healthy treesit cut down and lawsuits,

and because the Department was too busy
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chasing after federal dollarsto fund the
program, canker could and should have been
stopped at the Broward County line.

A rule changeis now proposed by the
Department. Every healthy citrustree
within nineteen hundred feet of an existing
or prior infected tree must go, asthisis
the cure given by the Department. Thereis
no compensation.

At the same time, the Department has
been leaving behind thousands of infected
treesin the last few months.

| must question if the Department
really feelsthis disease isathreat, as
they don't seem to be interested in cutting
down the infected trees.

A second proposal has been proposed of
limited cutting based on all existing
knowledge of citrus canker and itsrisk.

| suggested the Department get with
their scientists and take out ten percent,
the most ten percent of exposed trees, those
that have the highest likelihood of
contracting canker. | suggest that twenty

thousand trees can be cut instead of two
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hundred thousand. | suggest that the
fifty-eight million dollars the Department
wants to spend for compensation for cutting
can go rather to compensation.

If thereisany scienceinvolved, it
should be towards a selective cutting rather
than a blanket cutting.

| suggest the rest of the departments
beinvolved at thistime.

If the healthy eradication resumes - if
the eradication of healthy trees resume, one
thing will be different, residents will be
more informed.

| have created awebsite,

WWW _citruscanker.com and the information
will be posted up on the website so everyone
can be informed about the three hundred
million dollar fiasco and the needless
destruction of backyard properties.

Thank you for letting the residents
respond and the communications you've sent
me, the correspondence.

MR. GASKALLA: Andwewill continueto
do that.

MR. LORD: Thank you.
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MR. GASKALLA: Yes, dir.

MR. MURANO: | need to go back up and
make a couple comments.

MR. GASKALLA: Hewanted to make a
couple of follow-ups. Isthat al right
with you, Mr. Meyers, before you hopefully
bring us home?

MR. MURANO: It will be about maybe two

minutes, not even.

THE COURT REPORTER: What was your name

again?

MR. MURANO: Ken Murano, Fort
Lauderdale, Florida.

| don't know how many people are aware
of this, but the place where | worked was
very heavy Spanish radio, and this couple of
statements will lead up to the question
which you really don't need to respond to
but at this point maybe you want to respond
or think about it; but | waslisteningto a
lot of Spanish radio, and everytime | got
one of these IFO's | just noticed within a
day or two there was this massive air blitz
on commercials from Tropicana Orange Juice

on there fights cancer and the immune system
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and all this other boosting type of health
benefits, and | thought it was alittle odd,
and | wondered if, you know, | can't really
say thereistiming involved, but, | mean,
they seemed to have come out within afew
days, because | listen to radio eight hours
aday, and it just seemed like every twenty
minutes, you know, on the hour and every
twenty minutes in between you would hear
those things about the cancer fighting and
the health advertisements and all this other
stuff.

Has anybody over at your organization
thought about by cutting down all these
private fruit trees, you know, alot of
people have citrus trees because they want
to enjoy thefruit and if now there are new
studies that come out about fighting cancer
and diseases and things, you guys are sort
of directly without maybe agreeing with it
denying these people the ability to, you
know, sort of take care of themselves unless
they, of course, go out and buy it, and
nobody's going to go out and buy like twelve

grapefruitsaday in order to have juice
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1  likel would.

2 | stopped having, you know, Florida

3 citruscompletely. If | see anything that

4  saysFloridal don't buy it. | buy it from

5  Cdiforniaor Brazil or some other place,

6 but | know you guys are still making money
7 because anything that isimported in here
8  you get atax or fee or some sort of deal on
9  that hasto do with citrus.

10 So you guys might think about the

11 health ramifications that you're imposing
12 upon people, you know, because you're
13 cutting down their trees and they're not

14 having the benefit of that, you know, fruit.
15 MR. GASKALLA: Thank you, and that

16 point having been made, it'sin the record.

17 Anyone else?

18 MS. HENDERSON: Richard, may 1?

19 MR. GASKALLA: Wait aminute.

20 Andrew Meyersindicated he wanted to

21 make some additional remarks.

22 Anybody else?

23 I'm trying to get afeel for how much
24 wehaveleft here.

25 MR. MEYERS: | didn't have anything
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elseto say.

MS. HENDERSON: Andam | on?

MR. GASKALLA: Canit bebrief?

MS. HENDERSON: Yes.

MR. MEYERS: Can| ask aquestion?

Areyou holding this hearing open to
answer these questions, or are you going to
be declaring your decision at the end of the
hearing?

MR. GASKALLA: Therecord will close at
the end of the hearing and then we will
respond to all of the comments that we've
received up to this point.

MR. MEYERS: | guesswhat I'm wondering
is, so basically it'saconclusion, the
public hearing is concluding now with the
giving of the statements and not based upon
you responding to the statements. Isthat
right?

MR. GASKALLA: Correct.

MR. MEYERS: Okay. Thank you.

MS. HENDERSON: My nameisMarion
Henderson, and | would just like to add to

something that one of the speakers brought

up.
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Doctor Tim Schubert with the Division
of Plant Industry told me several years ago
about thermal therapy, and the |eading
expert in this country according to Doctor
Schubert isa Doctor Sherm Thompson with
Utah State University in Logan, Utah.

Now, | did call Doctor Thompson.

According to him, and he's had
extensive experience with many treeswhich

are much larger than citrus trees and pear
trees and so on. Doctor Thompson said he
would very much like to work with citrus
treesin Florida. He has done work with
citrustreesin Florida.

Doctor Thompson says acitrustree can
be compl etely decontaminated within a matter
of an hour or so using thermal therapy.

Now, because the bacteria, the
Xanthomonas Asian strain is not systemic,
the heat would only have to rise to about a
hundred and twenty degrees. Now, that is
very mild and very easy. Soit would be -
and it would cost approximately twenty
dollars per tree to decontaminate a citrus

tree.
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aternative, but for the fact that actually
nothing need be done because the bacteria,
Xanthomonas, including Xanthomonas Asian
strain actually interactswith atreein a
manner that is helpful, not hurtful to the
tree by the bacteriatriggers within the
plant cell the MPR 1 gene. That'sthe non
pathogenic related gene which activates

within the tree which then combineswith
oxygen in the root system, the tree then
deploys additional enzymes and proteins that
reside between the plant cells that makes

the tree healthy and hardy. It'scalled

broad spectrum, SAR, broad spectrum,
systemic acquired resistance.

Now, that's what X anthomonas does with
the citrustree. That'swhy Xanthomonas,
the bacteriawe're talking about here, is
not abad bacteria, it's actually agood
bacteria, and in Florida thereis no
economic downside because the little beauty
spots that might otherwise develop on the
commercial fresh grapefruit, that does not

occur in Florida because we do not have wind

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

221

driven rain during the first fifty days

after pedal fall. That would be mid
February through May we don't have wind
drivenrain.

MR. GASKALLA: Marion, isthat it? |

mean, do you have anything else?

MS. HENDERSON: Haveyou considered

these?

MR. GASKALLA: No, but wewill, and
we'll respond to the thermal therapy issue
and the other points you've made here.

MS. HENDERSON: The MPR 1 and the broad
spectrum, SAR?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

MS. HENDERSON: Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: Anything else?

Yes, sir.

MR. PENN: Am | correctinal the
responses -- Maybe you can respond to some
peopleindividually and | respect that. Did
I hear you correctly you are going to put
these responses on your website, too?

MR. GASKALLA: Yes.

What | think I'm going to do is go by

category. | think | can probably categorize

ESQUIRE DEPOSITION SERVICE (954) 728-9004



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

them by broad issue and then the individuals
that have indicated they want a specific
response and have given me an address, |
will respond back directly, and | give you
my assurance that we will attempt to do this
within the next seven working days, the next
working week.
MR. PENN: Wéell, we certainly have a

good tool to communicate there. | think

most of us can look there, and that's an

easy way for the Department to make the

message available.

Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: And I'll try to maybe
also post the map that | think Mr.
Greenstein and | worked together on, because
theresults asfar as disease spread in
areas were just positive trees have been
removed. It'skind of an interesting study
to see what's happened by area.

MR. PENN: One further question.

Isit just Broward and Dade County that
are under quarantine, or are there any other
countiesin the state?

MR. GASKALLA: There'satotal of nine
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different counties where canker has been
found and we have quarantine areasin
Hillsborough, Manatee, Callier, Hendry,
Martin, Dade and Broward.

MR. PENN: But not Palm Beach.

MR. GASKALLA: Not yet. Butif the
disease continues to spread and we have
additional outbreaks, we'll haveto give
that strong consideration.

MS. HENDERSON: May | say something?

MR. GASKALLA: Okay, but you have to be
brief.

MS. HENDERSON: Will you please put all
of your responses up on the website. This
isavery important public issue. We would
liketo have al of theinformation up on
the website.

Thank you.

MR. GASKALLA: Yes. | will do that not
by individual but by category.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: | had something
that | wanted --

THE COURT REPORTER: | need your name.

MR. GASKALLA: Arewe donewiththe

forma?
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Let's adjourn the hearing and then
we'll have some discussion.

MR. STURAITIS: | would like to make
one more statement, if it's possible.

Arch Sturaitis.

Just aquick question, actually.

Isthere arhyme or reason other than
thistheory of thewind and the rain asto
the origin and the spread of this disease?

It seems that have we traced back at
ground zero or, you know, points of origin?

MR. GASKALLA: No. Many times on pest
and disease introductionsit's hard to find
that initial introduction, and that's not
just with citrus canker, it's true with
fruit flies or anything else. You can
narrow it down to a neighborhood, but to
find that initial introduction point it's
hard.

There was ahouse in Sweetwater that
appeared to be near the focal point, had
some of the oldest trees, but to actually
say that that was the first property that
was infected, it's hard to say.

MR. STURAITIS: And that was year what?
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MR. GASKALLA: 1995.

MR. STURAITIS: | see.

And it strikes me that between the
initial discovery of that, | mean, itis
conceivabl e there was another focal point
that just never really was brought to
anybody's attention.

| know that there's many treesin the
last twenty yearsthat I've lived in my

neighborhood that other neighbors, we swap
fruit and so forth and, you know, they had
problems, anomalies on their leaves, and
I've taken samplesto the county extension
office and I've looked through the
encyclopedia of citrus disease and tried to
find any kind of parallels, and they say
thisis something that wereally can't
identify but it's till there. Thetrees
that | thought were a problem sometimes
present this type of a symptom, sometimes
not.

Thismajor thrust of the containment, |
thought | was doing a public servicein

trying to save the community's |andscape.

Y ou know, in my homeowner's association
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we had many talks about this type of thing
and yet the trees with the most significant
symptoms seemed not to be the onesthat are
attracting anybody's attention. They're not
the ones that have gotten the notices.

Short of me taking people by the hand |
don't know what else. Y ou know, thisis
something that's been there.

| find it very difficult to see how all

of asudden in 1995 something has sprung to
attention and has kind of released this fury
and yet we are being told, you know, to
disinfect our saws and our instruments and
so forth.

Well, prior to 1995 and even up till
today Florida Power & Light has a contract
with Asplundh, the tree cutting service who
have wholesal e access to every type of tree
that's anywhere near a powerline and they go
from one tree to the next to the next.

| mean, should we be suing them for

maybe being culpable to this?

MR. GASKALLA: Those companiesare also

in an agreement to decontaminate when

they're on properties, to decontaminate on
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propertiesthat have citrus.

MR. STURAITIS: I've never seen them
coming as they've come year and year prior
to the hurricane season and trimming off,
you know, the different trees.

MR. GASKALLA: They put together
educational videos asto the do's and
don'ts, but it'sabig problem. It'sa
complex issue.

Sir, did you have -- | didn't want to
cut you off.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: | wasasking
about past tense.

Y ou said you were going to send
something. You never did.

MR. GASKALLA: Let'stalk about that
before you get away, if that's okay.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Atthelast
meeting in the library and you were going to
send those copies out of everything.

MR. GASKALLA: Thetranscript?

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.

MR. GASKALLA: It'sposted on my
website.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: But you never
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told me.

I had my name and address down for two
different things.

MR. GASKALLA: | apologize, | guess.
It's on our website.

If you give me your business card and
website. Because | didn't send it to you
I'll send it to you free of charge.

MR. STURAITIS: I'msorry. | didn't

release the podium here.

Isthere adormant period?

MR. GASKALLA: Unlessthisisrealy
pertinent to the rule amendments --

MR. STURAITIS: How long will thisrule
bein effect is something that nobody has
really addressed. How long?

MR. GASKALLA: You mean how long will
the citrus canker eradication program bein
effect?

MR. STURAITIS: Or thisrule.

Shouldn't there be abeginning and end to a
rule?

MR. GASKALLA: Itwill bein effect
until we either eradicate the disease or

some other external factor changes to where
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we need to amend therule, isthe short
answer, | guess, and at the turn of the
century it took them twelve yearsto
eradicate the disease.

MS. HENDERSON: Antidotal. Thereisno
scientific proof.

MR. GASKALLA: Wait aminute. That's
an opinion.

MS. HENDERSON: Everybody's opinion.

MR. GASKALLA: Anything else?

MR. STURAITIS: I'm satisfied with
that.

MR. MURANO: Yes, hewastaking about
the decontamination and stuff.

During my job down in Pembroke Road,
and | drive from Fort Lauderdale at 5:301in
the morning and | saw Asplundh trucks
barreling down theroad at 5:30 in the
morning with oranges hanging out of the back
of the truck with branches and weeds going
al over the place, abarrel full of fruit
tucked into the chipper at 5:30 in the
morning, and | know they're not cutting at
5:30 in the morning.

I'm wondering where were they coming
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from if they're not supposed to be moving
stuff around at that time and they were not
cutting inthe morning. Then at 6:30 going
back north on 95 | see trucks pulling off on
Sunrise going, | think, east full of citrus
leaves and branches and stuff, the tops
flapping around and leaves going all over
the place, and you know these guys don't
decontaminate.

| asked one --

MR. GASKALLA: Those are things that
ought to be reported everytime they occur.
A tag number ought to be reported.

It may happen, but that doesn't mean
it'sright and it doesn't mean that we
tolerateit.

MR. MURANO: So those guys can be
spreading stuff around.

MR. GASKALLA: Okay, well, weve been
unmerciful on our court reporter here.

MR. MURANO: Her fingers are looking
tired.

MR. GASKALLA: Soif there'snothing
else, we'll adjourn the hearing and I'll be

around if anybody has any follow-up
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questions.

(Whereupon, the proceedings concluded

a 5:30 o'clock p.m.).
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STATE OF FLORIDA
COUNTY OF BROWARD

I, VALERIE LEHTO, Registered Professional
Reporter and Notary Public, certify that | was
authorized to and did stenographically report the
foregoing proceedings and that the transcript isa
true and complete record of my stenographic notes.

Dated this 15th day of November, 2001.

VALERIE LEHTO
Registered Professional Reporter
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